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SCHOOL-AGE CARE: CREATIVE SOLUTIONS
FOR OUT-OF-SCHOOL CARE

THURSDAY, MARCH 5, 1998

U.S. SENATE,
SUBCOMMITTEE ON CHILDREN AND FAMILIES,

OF THE COMMITTEE ON LABOR AND HUMAN RESOURCES,
Washington, DC.

The committee met, pursuant to notice, at 10 a.m., in room SD-
430, Dirksen Senate Office Building, Senator Dodd presiding.

Present: Senators Dodd, Wellstone, Murray, and Reed.

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR DODD

Senator DODD. The hearing will come to order.
I want to thank Dan Coats for allowing me to chair the hearing

today on this important issue and thank our witnesses for coming
this morning to be a part of the hearing.

Just as a matter of housekeeping, at 10:30, we will have a vote
on the floor of the Senate. Senator 13oxer will be coming in at some
point to testify, and when she does, we will have whomever is testi-
fying complete their testimony and then, with all due respect, in-
terrupt and let her present her testimony on this critical issue.

I want to thank my colleague from Minnesota for his continuing
interest in children's issues. It is great to have allies who are
strong and vibrant and who know the issues tremendously well. I
have had the privilege of being with Senator Wellstone in his own
State as he has worked with children's issues and children's advo-
cates, and it is something he has dedicated a good part of his politi-
cal career to, both in Minnesota and here in the U.S. Senate.

We will be hearing from other members who will come to the
hearing this morning as well.

So I would like to welcome my colleagues. I apologize for having
a cold this morning, and I will keep my opening remarks brief and
get to our witnesses as quickly as possible.

I want to welcome all of you here this morning, including the
public, to this hearing on "School-Age Care: Creative Solutions for
Out-of-School Time." I would also like to thank the chairman, as
I said, of the Subcommittee on Children and Families, Senator
Coats, who may join us later, for agreeing to hold a hearing on this
important subject matter.

It is simply a reality that many school-age children in the United
States have parents who work. Unfortunately, it is also a realty
that many of those children, an estimated 5 million of them, are
left to care for themselves in the hours before and after school. Par-

(1)
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ents worry about not being able to there when their kids get home,
and frankly, they are right to be concerned. Without adequate su-
pervision, many children experiment with very risky behaviors.

Research shows that children who are home alone after school
report higher use of alcohol, cigarettes, and marijuana. They are
also more likely to be victims of crime. We also Icnow that some
kids spend those hours getting into trouble with the law. Almost
half of all violent juvenile crime takes place not after 11 p.m. at
night, but between the hours of 2 and 8 p.m.

It is important to note that good after-school care is not just
about preventing delinquency and substance abuse. Out of school
hours hold a substantial ongoing opportunity for children to learn,
to play, to explore athletics, the arts and community service. We
must not squander that opportunity.

Unfortunately, for too many families, affordable, high-quality
school-age care is unavailable. Too many parents must rely on
older siblings to care for younger ones. Too many parents find
themselves left only with the option of staying close to the phone
at work from 3 to 6 p.m. and hoping for the very best.

We can, and I think we must, do better for our youth. This is
not a problem that parents should be left to solve on their own. It
takes the involvement and the commitment of States, cities, police,
schools, community and religious organizations, and most impor-
tant, our young people, to create safe, productive, engaging activi-
ties.

I think the Federal Government also needs to do its share. I was
proud to introduce last month, with the support of 25 of my col-
leagues, the "Child Care ACCESS"that is, Affordable Child Care
for Early Success and SecurityAct. The bill would provide signifi-
cant new resources, $4 billion over the next 5 years, to fund after-
school programs. Because after-school programs are and should be
as diverse as the children who need them, we have chosen to place
the largest portion of these new funds in the Child Care and Devel-
opment Block Grant Program. With the flexibility of the block
grant, States and communities can choose to fund those programs
that best meet the needs of their communities, whether they are
found in schools, YMCAs, YWCAs, Boys and Girls Clubs, or other
religious and community organizations.

The legislation also recognizes that schools may need extra sup-
port to become engaged in after-school care. We know that right
now, only 30 percent of schools in lower-income neighborhoods offer
after-school care, and even in more affluent areas, only half of the
schools do so.

Consequently, the bill also includes an increase of $1 billion over
5 years to the 21st Century Learning Centers Program, which will
target funds directly to schools to help them keep their doors open
after hours.

The legislation also challenges States to improve the quality of
child care overallnot through Federal mandates, but by providing
funding to help communities do the things that we know make
child care saferbetter provider-child ratios, background checks on
child care providers, training providers and paying providers.
Maybe the most important is paying providers a decent wage so
that we can attract good people to the field in the first place.
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In addition, as part of our efforts to improve the quality of care
for children with special health care needs, we will ask States to
make sure that their providers are well-trained and that they re-
ceive enhanced reimbursement for offering extra services.

It is my hope that before this Congress actjournsand we only
have a few dayswe will still see the enactment of comprehensive
child care legislation that includes a substantial investment in
mandatory funding for after-school care. Making sure that children
are safe and in productive settings when they are out of school
should not be a partisan issue.

Again let me thank all of our witnesses for being here. I want
to thank James Horne particularly, who is a good friend of mine
and does a tremendous job in Bridgeport, CT. I had the privilege
of visiting the Lighthouse Program, where they have a very suc-
cessful after-school program in a number of schools in that city,
and James will be talking about that this morning.

And to my colleague, Mary Margaret Oliver, we welcome you and
Ms. Frieling as well to our committee.

Paul, do you have any opening comments before we turn to our
witnesses?

Senator WELLSTONE. Mr. Chairman, I think we have pretty simi-
lar hopes, dreams and commitments on this, and you have spoken
for me, so let us go ahead and hear from the witnesses.

Senator DODD. Let us begin in the order that I have introduced
each of your. Our first witness on the panel is Senator Mary Mar-
garet Oliver, from Georgia. During her tenure in the legislature,
Senator Oliver has been very involved in children's issues from fos-
ter care to violence in the media, and this morning, Senator Oliver
is going to testify about the 3 O'clock Project, a very exciting and
innovative program developed by the Georgia School Care Associa-
tion to meet out-of-school care needs for middle school children
throughout Georgia.

I would also introduce Ms. Frieling, but Senator Murray is going
to be here, Janet, so I will pass by and let her introduce you when
she gets here.

I have already indicated that Jim Horne is someone whom I
know very well. He is president and founder of the Bridgeport
Youth Coalition, Bridgeport, CT. Mr. Horne has been a long-time
advocate for children in the State of Connecticut. He has served as
a board member of Inner City Children's Center, the Bridgeport
YMCA, and of course, the Bridgeport Board of Education. Mr.
Horne will testify about the Bridgeport Youth Coalition's efforts to
provide meaningful community-based after-school programming.

And as I said, Patty Murray would show up on cue. I waited for
you to introduce one of our witnesses here, Patty.

Senator MinutAv. Well, thank you, Mr. Chairman, and I am de-
lighted to be here this morning on this very important topic. I
think that as parents, we all know that we worry about our kids
when they go to school, but we really worry about them when they
are not in school and we are not with them. So I am delighted that
you are holding this hearing. I think it is a very important discus-
sion.

I am especially pleased to welcome today a fellow Washington
who flew all the way out here to be here today on a plane right
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I know only too well. I want to welcome Janet Frieling from Wash-
ington State. She is the associate project director for the School's
Out Consortium in Seattle. She has come here this morning to tell
us about the School's Out Consortium, the MOST Initiative, and
other efforts to improve the quality and professionalism of school-
age services for young people in my State in the country. I think
we are all going to learn a great deal from her, and I thank her
for coming.

Senator DODD. Thank you very much, Senator, and Janet, we
welcome you to the committee.

Why don't we begin in the order in which I have introduced you.
Senator, welcome to the committee. We are delighted that you are
here.

If I could, I am not going to turn on these lights that we some-
times useand by the way, all the material you have that you
think will be appropriate for the committee will be included in the
record; that is true of all the witnesses who will appear at this
hearing this morningbut if you could try to limit your presen-
tation to somewhere in the range of 5 to 10 minutes, that would
help us move along and get to the questions, which I think you
may find worthwhile as well.

Please proceed, Senator. .

STATEMENTS OF MARY MARGARET OLIVER, STATE SENATOR,
GEORGIA STATE LEGISLATURE, ATLANTA, GA; JANET
FRIELING, ASSOCIATE DIRECTOR, SCHOOL'S OUT CONSOR-
TIUM/SEATTLE MOST, SEATTLE, WA; AND JAMES W. HORNE,
JR., PRESIDENT AND FOUNDER, BRIDGEPORT YOUTH COA-
LITION, AND MEMBER, BRIDGEPORT BOARD OF EDUCATION,
BRIDGEPORT, CT
MS. OLIVER. Thank you, Chairman Dodd, Senator Wellstone,

Senator Murray. I am very grateful for this opportunity, and I have
to say personally that each of you is a hero of mine in the political
world, and I thank you for your brave leadership.

I am a member of the State Senate of Georgia, and I appreciate
the opportunity to speak to you about one of the most critical is-
sues facing children in my State and indeed across the country
that is, after-school care or, more particularly, the absence of after-
school care. I speak today specifically on behalf of 500,000 Georgian
children who need high-quality, age-appropriate and accessible
after-school care, and on behalf of millions more nationwide.

I am sure you have heard or will hear before these hearings are
concluded from many experts on children and adolescent issues. I
am not one of those experts. I am a concerned citizen and a person
who is involved in policy issues, keenly interested in the children
of our State and Nation. As a State legislator, I do have the oppor-
tunity to help and specifically, the opportunity to fund, some of the
programs that may address the issues of after-school care.

I would like to tell you briefly about some of the things we are
doing in the State of Georgia. I want to tell you about one small
program that I hope could be a big program for millions of children
across this Nation, an exceptional program that I hope could be
more like the norm for children. I am speaking about the 3 O'Clock
Project. The 3 O'Clock Project in Georgia is an initiative of the
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Georgia School-Age Child Care Association, a private, nonprofit or-
ganization working to meet the after-school and summer needs spe-
cifically of middle school childrenchildren who think they are too
old for day care but who are clearly in harm's way, without adult
supervision.

Our statistics in Georgia show us that 77 percent of 12-year-olds
are in what we euphemistically call "self-care," and only 8 percent
of 13-year-olds are involved in adult-supervised activities after
school.

The 3 O'Clock Project began in the winter of 1995 in three Geor-
gia cities, based on an appropriation of $300,000 from our general
assembly, and it has now been expanded to 10 cities across Geor-
giaMacon, Athens, Savannah, Decatur, Atlanta, Columbus,
Americus, Albany, Cordele and.Statesboro.

It is funded by these States grants and particularly a variety of
for-profit and nonprofit organizations, in 17 middle schools serving
well over 2,000 children annually.

The success of the 3 O'Clock Project is very much based on the
local partnerships, whether it is Union Camp, a large forestry in-
dustry in Georgia, in Savannah, whether it is the Rotary Club in
Macon, GA. Those are the kinds of local partners whose employees
are interested in the issues of the safety of their children while
they are at work.

The success of the 3 O'Clock Project is directly related to the
unique curriculum, I believe, of adult-supervised, age-appropriate
activities in four key areas. Community service learning is an es-
sential element of the curriculum. Children are provided structured
opportunities to connect with their communities through serving at
local food banks, cleaning streets, helping senior citizen centers
and similar activities. Both in Decatur and in Savannah on
Wednesdays, the after-school children pack food packages for the
local pantries. On other days, they visit senior citizen centers. They
are involved in some of the "River Keeper" activities around
Ironport and Chattahoochee River.

It is an excellent example of teaching civic involvement, of engag-
ing children in the beginnings of what are traditional volunteer
services that so many of us developed and began, in fact, for many
of us, our own political careers around.

The second element of the curriculum is academic enrichment.
Some of the 3 O'Clock Projects have language arts in the after-
noons, French clubs or science clubs. The third is socialization and
recreation, where children are provided opportunities to learn and
practice social skills in a safe environment.

And the fourth central element of the curriculum is communica-
tion strategies, where students interact in small groups to learn
rules, practice managing differences and similar activities in order
to develop successful interpersonal skills.

It is impossible to document the bad things that did not happen
to participating kids because of 3 O'Clock Project, but a comprehen-
sive evaluation of the program has been conducted, and I urge you
to include a specific and mandated evaluation in any resources you
provide. We learn so much from those specifically mandatedand
"mandated" is a good word hereevaluations.

9
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School attendance improved across the board based on our eval-
uations, and the majority of children also earned better grades.
Parents and teachers reported fewer behavior problems and more
cooperation with adults, and a marked improvement in discipline,
following rules, based on the kinds of specific exercisesplay exer-
cises, social exercisesthat they were able to utilize with preteen
children who are breaking out of good behavior patterns on their
own independence.

Thanks in great measure to the demonstrable success of 3
O'Clock Project, and again, with the help of State Senators and the
Georgia General Assembly, I was able to authority Senate bill 50
in 1997's general assembly session to create a new, $1 million
grant program for the State of Georgia to expand on after-school
programs across the State. Based on that new initiative, funding
for 1997, we multiplied our after-school programs more than 10-
fold.

In the 1998 session, Georgia is stepping forward with $10 million
of new grants for after-school activities that will have a specific
reading component. Of course, we are going to leave it to the dis-
cretion of the local communities as to how they will define that, but
more and more, our civic leadership and our educational leadership
are teaching us to focus more on a good habit, that is, reading.

The success of the 3 O'Clock Project is the good news. The bad
news is that for every child we are helping in Georgia, there are
over 100 that we cannot help, despite the fact that Georgia is a na-
tional leader in after-school programs and initiatives.

As a native Georgian, I am proud that we have set forth some
leadership examples, particularly on middle school activities, across
the Nation. Our educational statistics for Georgia are not wonder-
ful, and I am pleased that at least in after-school activities, I be-
lieve we are setting forth some real leadership standards.

Inadequate funding is a key limitation, but of equal importance
and perhaps a prime cause of inadequate funding, is the absence
of a national policy on after-school care and related issues, which
of course is the focus of your activity here. Without a comprehen-
sive national policy, what we have are disjointed, uncoordinated
and inadequately funded programs and initiatives scattered
through the Department of Education, the Department of Health
and Human Services and the Department of Justice.

I am encouraged that this policy vacuum has been noticed and
that you are working on generating a national dialogue concerning
after-school care. President Clinton's inclusion of $40 million in the
current Federal budget to fund the 21st Century Learning Center
Program is a significant step forward. Senator Kennedy's introduc-
tion of the American After-School Act in recent times also gives ad-
ditional encouraging evidence.

And your legislation today, which is the focus of much of our en-
ergy, is going to help us in dramatic ways to set forth a national
policy and a national standard.

As you move this process forward and you gather evidence, infor-
mation and recommendations, I respectfully urge you to consider
the following as part of the framework for the work to come. We
need to develop a national consciousness of after-school care as an
integral part of a complete education. The continued education ac-

1 0



7

tivity after 3 p.m. is essential to improving our overall test scores;
we see that time and time againlonger school days, better study
habits, more focus on true academic enrichment will improve the
results.

We need to document the issue and the need for these programs
with solid, well-funded research to serve as the basis for our for-
ward movement. We need to recognize that funds dedicated to
after-school programs represent an investment, not just in the fu-
ture of our children, but in the present peace, safety and quality
of life of our families and our communities.

We need to forge a national policy that will guide a comprehen-
sive effort involving national, State and local governments as well
as the private sector, to develop and implement mandatory, not dis-
cretionary, after-school and related programs.

I am particularly pleased with the enriching influence of the pri-
vate programs across Georgia, the variety of the local civic leader-
ship groups, the old-time traditional 'groups like the Rotaryand
I am a Rotarian, so I can say thatand the new corporate civic
leadership have been very important in developing a community
standard and a community energy around these programs.

Those of us in public life hear. about conditions in our cities and
our schools and our neighborhoods that place children at risk. I
submit to you that the often-heard phrase, "youth at risk," is never
more true than every working day all across America between the
hours of 3 p.m. and 6 p.m.

I thank you for the attention that you are giving to this issue.
I am grateful for your leadership and, let me add, for the oppor-
tunity to add my voice to those who speak for our children.

Thank you.
Senator DODD. Thank you very much, Senator Oliver. The people

in Georgia are lucky to have you down there. You are doing a great
job, and I have some questions and my colleagues may as well, and
we will come back to you.

[The prepared statement of Ms. Oliver may be found in the ap-
pendix.]

Senator DODD. I am going to jump ahead, Jim, if I can, to Janet
Frieling, because I know my colleague from Washington has a tre-
mendously crowded schedule here today and wants to be here for
your testimony. So if we can, we will hear from you now, Janet,
and as I mentioned earlier, we will have a vote at 10:30, and we
will get through the witnesses before I have to run off and vote.

Janet, we are anxious to hear your comments.
Ms. FRIELING. Thank you, Senator.
I am from Washington State, and I am also honored to be here,

and I thank you, Senator Dodd, for introducing your legislation. As
an advocate for school-age care for a longtime, it is great to see this
attention being placed on this issue.

In particular, my job and what I believe I was asked to testify
about is the role of training and professional development in this
system, so I think that I also speak for tens of thousands of staff
who work in school-age programs and out-of-school programs.

Again just to underline, out-of-school programs provide guidance
and supervision to children during their out-of-school hours. This
includes summertime care, after-school hours, before-school hours,

1 I.
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and those wonderful days when teachers are not in session because
they are working.

They operate in a variety of settings, and in Washington State,
that is urban, rural, suburban, and operate under a wide variety
of auspices, including libraries, YMCAs, YWCAs, Camp Fire, all of
those nonprofit organizations that are making safe places for kids.
They serve as violence prevention strategies and ensure that par-
ents can work without the worry of what their children are doing.

My particular focus is at the School's Out Consortium, where we
have about 25 trainers who provide about 3,600 hours of training
to staff who work in programs. The reason why we have made this
investment is because we know how critical it is that staff are well-
trained to work with these young children. They need to know
about their social and emotional growth and development, they
need to know how to plan appropriate activities, they need to know
that recreation is important, and they need to be there as a sup-
port system for their academic enrichment.

Now, all of these things are not things that you learn by yourself;
it takes guidance from experienced staff. So we have 25 trainers
who provide this information to people working in programs in a
variety of ways. One of those ways is onsite training and technical
assistance, where programs, through a contract with the City of Se-
attle and the Seattle EDepartment of Parks and Recreation, provide
onsite training directly at the program site, working side-by-side
with either the program director or the staff in the program to
model appropriate behaviors with children. They might work with
the director to develop fundraising plans, marketing plans, how to
write a grant, how to get funding, which is a big issue in these pro-
grams. They also talk about behavior guidance and field trip super-
vision, checking-in proceduresa whole host of different activities.
But they do this in a one-on-one way that really establishes a rela-
tionship.

Most programs in the Seattle area receive between 25 and 50
hours of onsite training per year, and again, that is supported by
funding from the City of Seattle through a levy funding, which is
something that we are very proud of in our city, and through a con-
tract with the Department of Parks and Recreation.

This model has been evaluated, and I appreciate Senator Oliver's
comments about how important that evaluation is, because I agree
that it is critical to evaluate any kind of projects that are going on.
It has had resounding effects, and the Seattle Department of Parks
and Recreation is the project that specifically had an evaluation
component, and almost every center now is meeting the quality
standards at a rate of "3," which is the highest rating. One pro-
vider in particular said she could not have done it without her
School's Out trainer, because it was a helping hand outside of the
organization that helped her get through the barriers that big
structures sometimes put up.

Another thing that our trainers are involved in, with the MOST
Initiativeand we actually have our brand new copy of the "Na-
tional School-Age Care Standards for Quality School-Age Care"
Seattle was one of many cities in the Nation that took part in a
pilot project to help programs go through an accreditation process.
NVith our trainers' help, the process at our sites was much smooth-

2



9

er for them to go through the accreditation process. Again, the
trainers provided onsite, one-to-one care, helping hand, helping
them work with parents, helping them gather community support
to go through such an accreditation system. So it was a very impor-
tant asset to them.

Our participation was through the MOST Initiative, which is
Making the Most of Out of School Time. Seattle was one of three
cities selected to receive a grant from the DeWitt Wallace Reader's
Digest Foundation, and that has given us an enormous influx of
funding to do some very creative things in our city. So we do appre-
ciate them as well.

Another way that School's Out Consortium delivers training to
professionals is in community workshops. Not all staff come to us
into the programs ready to work. We have from 16-year-olds up to
70-year-olds working in these programs, with all levels of experi-
ence. So we do community workshops throughout the year. There
are some topics that are needed every year and quite frequently
behavior management, planning activities for kidsand part of
that is because of the high turnover rate and low compensation. So,
.Senator Dodd, I was extremely pleased to see in your proposal at-
tention to the compensation issues, because that is something we
do need to address. In the pilot for the standards, the programs
that had high turnover were turnover we not able to complete the
pilot project because of the turnover. So I was excited to see that.

Another thing of the MOST Initiative was the Seattle Central
Community College Mentor Project and Feasible Pathway Project.
School's Out Consortium has been involved to establish an actual
school-age care degree through the child and family studies pro-
gram. Part of the issue of school-age care is that you cannot get
a degree in school-age care; you can get a degree in early childhood
education, but caring for a 4-year-old is very different than caring
for an 11-year-old. So we have been really struggling with that,
and that is something that is true across the country as well.

Through the child and family studies program, they can actually
take classes that are specific to the age of children and youth that
we are talking about, and they can get credits which can be applied
to an A.A. degree that does have a school-age care emphasis. This
is really critical. In any profession, you need continuing education,
and we are excited to have that be a part of the MOST Initiative
and to really have these staff who are working in programs see
themselves as professionals, see that this is a career, and see that
there are other opportunities in front of them.

Another thing that the School's Out Consortium is involved in is
providing the infrastructure for our School-Age Care Alliance,
which is much like the Georgia School-Age Care Alliance, although
they are a little bit older and a little bit more coordinated. So we
help our State alliance plan their Statewide conference, where
about 250 providers come together annually to network, to listen,
to share concerns and learn about the newest techniques. So it
really is a Statewide system as well, and we use our child care de-
velopment funds across the State to do regional training as well,
so that even people in the very rural communities are receiving ac-
cess to the training.

13
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In closing, I would just like to say again thank you, Senator
Dodd, for introducing this bill and including some of the compensa-
tion issues underlining the importance of professional development
and training and for having this attention to school-age care.

Thank you.
Senator DODD. Thank you very much, Janet.
[The prepared statement of Ms. Frieling may be found in the ap-

pendix.]
Senator DODD. Jim, we are again thrilled that you could be here.
We have been joined by Senator Reed who, as has Senator Mur-

ray, has been working on these issues for a long time. I can tell
you that no set of issues in the area of child care, provokes as much
interest as this particular one, that is, school-age care. Child care,
infant care, toddler care and Head Start are all very, very impor-
tant, but this school-age care is really where parents get tremen-
dously concerned that we are just not paying enough attention to
it.

One of the things that Bridgeport has doneand I want to ask
Jim about this when the question period comesis cut the gordian
knotbringing together unions and others to change the dynamics
of their interactions, is very, very difficult to do. Bridgeport has
done this, and we are tremendously pleased with your success at
it.

Senator DODD. My colleague from California has arrived, and I
have already told the witnesses, Barbara, that we are going to have
you come right up, because we know your schedule is difficult.

We thank you immensely for coming. Senator Boxer, as everyone
in the room knows, is a distinguished Senator from California and
has introduced her own legislation in this area. She has spent a
tremendous amount of time and has great interest in child care,
but school-age care particularly. So we are very excited that you
are here.

STATEMENT OF-HON. BARBARA BOXER, A US. SENATOR FROM
THE STATE OF CALIFORNIA.

Senator BOXER. Well, thank you so very much. I just came from
a FEMA hearingwe go from one thing to the nextand I am a
little out of breath.

Mr. Chairman, thank you for your leadership, and Senator Mur-
ray, Senator Reed, and all those Senators who understand that
talking about children is one thing, doing something about helping
them is another.

Rather than read my testimony, I would ask that it be placed in
the record.

Senator DODD. Without objection.
Senator BOXER. And I will just speak from the heart. In the sev-

enties, when I was a young working mom, I was very concerned
about my children, obviously, as all moms were and are. And look-
ing around, I saw that there really were not many actions that
were really that good for kids, latchkey kids. So I called together
the moms in the school district, and we all worked together and set
up an after-school program utilizing the facilities of the public
school. We set a program with a sliding-scale fee, and I am proud

1 4
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to tell you that that program is still operationalthe same pro-
gram.

Now, there is a reason for that. It was necessary. It was nec-
essary then, and it is more necessary now. I remember when we
set that up, and we tried to convince the school superintendent in
the district that it was important. He looked at us and said, "Well,
you do not have to work."

And we said, "Really? We doand anyway, we are. And we need
this help."

He left the district soon after that little debate, but the program
still moves forward with a sliding scale.

So clearly, here I am, so many years later, and we have more of
a need than ever. So let me tell you about what I think we should
do. First, I think we should build on the models that are working,
and I would just mention two in my States, which are Sacramento
START and LA's BEST.

These programs utilize the schools that they have, and they set
up these wonderful after-school programssome of them start be-
fore schooland the children are doing so well that their academic
performance on average has gone up by 70 percent.

I visited these places to try to find out what the magic is. The
magic is there are really good people involved, and they do these
thingsmentoring programs, academic assistance, recreational ac-
tivities, technology training. So I thought, well, at least two of
those ought to be done after school, so it is not quote-unquote frivo-
lous activities. The kids really need the help.

So that in our bill, we say you have got to do two of the follow-
ingmentoring, academic assistance, recreational activities, tech-
nology trainingany two; and then we have a list of what you
might do alsodrug, alcohol and gang prevention activities, health
and nutrition counseling, job skills preparation activities. We give
a plus to those school districts that bring in the community, the
business community and so on.

Mr. Chairman, your leadership in this area is really legendary
and will be your legacy some day, and I hope that is not for a long,
long time

Senator DODD. From your mouth to God's ear. [Laughter.]
Senator BOXER. I know, I know. I have similar feelings about

someone else I like a lot.
The bottom line is that this is the moment in which we can act

because, as was written in the L.A. Times not too long ago, every-
one who is running sounds like they are running for school board,
and this is great if we can really malce things happen.

This after-school idea is not new. It is proven. Not only do you
make a contribution to lowering the crime rate, because as you
know, the crime rate spikesthe FBI says from 2 to 6; I have been
using the hours of 3 to 6but they say 2 to 6 is when juveniles
are either the victims of crime or perpetrate crime. When I wrote
this bill, I was going to offer it to the juvenile justice bill as well
as to the education bill, because if there is a silver bullet that cures
a lot of problemsand of course, there never isbut if there were
a silver bullet, this would be it.

So I am very excited. The President's proposal is much broader
than mine. Mine was a modest program of 500 grants, $50 million

15
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a year, and his is more like $200 million a year, and yours is large.
I think the moment is here to do this for our children, and I think
there is nothing we could do that is easier to do, because you do
not have the build anythingthe buildings are there, and the kids
are there. And we know that it can be done easily. We have pro-
grams that we can model after. There is nothing magic that hap-
pens to a child at the age of 2 or 3 that says I no longer need help,
I no longer need to learn, I no longer need nurturingI am going
to be fine, even though I am only 8 years old. It just does not work
that way. They go home, they are home alone, they get in trouble,
and we have an opportunity to change it.

So again, my deepest thanks for allowing me to speak with you
about this, and I look forward to making this a reality.

[The prepared statement of Senator Boxer may be found in the
appendix.]

Senator DODD. Thank you, immensely, Senator Boxer. As I said
at the outset, your efforts in this have been tremendously helpful.
And like Senator Murray, who herself was in a similar situation as
you have described, you bring a special awareness to this debate,
because it is more than just an intellectual exercise, having been
a mother and having gone through the pain and worry of wonder-
ing where your children are and whether they are not only safe,
but are they involved in productive activities, as you so rightly
point out. It is tremendously helpful to us.

Senator BOXER. And Mr. Chairman, just to completely close the
circle, now I am a grandmother, and I have a working daughter,
and I see her struggling with the same issues that I struggled with.
So you have got to say let us make it a little easier here for our
kids and our parents.

Senator DODD. Thanks very, very much.
Senator DODD. Jim Horne, as I mentioned, is from Bridgeport,

and he will also be welcoming the President of the United States
in Bridgeport on Tuesday. The President will be coming to Con-
necticut to see some of the child care programs and possibly some
of the after-school programs as well. I am not sure what the sched-
ule is yet, but I know you are going to be there to greet him when
he comes to our State.

Jim, we thank you for being here and would be happy to take
your testimony now.

Mr. HORNE. Senator Dodd, thank you for inviting me, and to the
rest of the Senators, I want to say thank you for taking the time
out on this important issue.

I would not like to read my testimony, but would ask that it be
put into the record, and I will just give you a little bit about my
background as a preface to talking about the importance of after-
school programs and safe programs for young people.

As a lifelong resident of the city of Bridgeport, I have had an op-
portunity to see first-hand some of the issues that confront young
people. I live in the North End of the city of Bridgeport, and I have
lived in that particular neighborhood for about 35 years, in Census
Tract 728. In that Census Tract, there is a housing project which
I first lived in, called Trumble Gardens. Trumble Gardens is where
my family first moved, and at that time, it was a beautiful housing
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project. Since then, as with most housing projects, it has deterio-
rated.

My family was very fortunate in that we were able to move a
couple blocks down the street and purchase a home where I grew
up with two parents, in a pretty safe and secure environment.

Since that time, I have been able to stay in that particular neigh-
borhood and raise my own family. We have a home not too far from
Trumble Gardens. But as a leader in the community and someone
who has been active in Bridgeport since the mid-1980's, a lot of my
time has been spent supporting people in my community who have
issues in terms of accessing the city government.

One of those issues that confronted me in the early 1990's was
when a group of young people from Trumble Gardens whom I grew
up with came to me and said, "You know, Jim, there is nothing for
young people to do here." We were particularly concerned about
young men. A lot of our teenagers were being lured away for other
negative opportunities in terms of drugs and violence and crime,
and we were really concerned that we were losing too many young
people, particularly from the ages of 10 to 13. That is an age where
we found that the young guys would be lured away by the promise
of fast money, and we needed to find a way to make it more secure
and safe for them.

About four or five of us sat down and decided that we were going
to do something about the problem, and we created an organization
called the Bridgeport Youth Coalition. The Bridgeport Youth Coali-
tion came into existence primarily to deal, as I said, with the issue
of what to do with young people. Our first project was a basketball
league, a very simple thing, but we wanted to do a little bit more
than that. So as a carrot, we allowed you to play basketball, but
we wanted you also to spend some time with workshops, where we
brought in other people from the community who have been suc-
cessful to talk to the young people about their experiences as young
people and how they were able to overcome some of the obstacles
and about where they are now in their lives.

It was a very good model, and it worked very well, and we were
able to get a $3,000 grant from our local foundation, as well as tap-
ping into some local small businesses in our local community to
support the program.

From that point, we incorporated, through the help of several
people in the community, and today, the Bridgeport Youth Coali-
tion is providing after-school services in two schools in that particu-
lar Census Tract, and we think we are doing a pretty successful
job.

A little bit about Bridgeport as a whole, which I think is very im-
portant. We have had our struggles. The city, as Senator Dlodd
knows, declared bankruptcy in the early nineties, and because of
that, we had a lot of difficulties attracting people and businesses
to our community. With that, our tax base shrunk, and the services
to our citizens also were reduced. And unfortunately, the people
who suffered the most were our children. Recreation programs dis-
appeared, funding for education from the city was reduced, and we
had a situation whereby all over the city of Bridgeport, we had
young people with nothing to do after school, no place to go. Par-
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ticularly in our neighborhood in the North End, there was no recre-
ation center, no YMCA, Boys Club, or anything like that.

So literally, after school, we would let young people just roam the
streets in the North End of our city, and that was a very big con-
cern to us. One of the things that happened in 1992, as the Bridge-
port Youth Coalition was beginning to get on board, was that the
city also recognized the need to do something to combat the issue
of safe places for young people after school, and collectively, we de-
cided that we had these great school buildings where we were pay-
ing for heat, electricity, and security, and that at 2:30 in the after-
noon, we would lock the doors and keep people out. And we de-
cided, wouldn't it be great to utilize these buildings a little more
efficiently and effectively to allow community groups to come in
and run programs.

The city and the Bridgeport Board of Education, which I serve
on and have been serving on for the past 10 years, decided that it
was time for us to take on this issue and to really do something
about it. So we got together with some local service providers, col-
leges, and we allowed them to create programs and run them in
our school buildings. We funded those programs through State
funding and some city funding. That funding went directly to the
service provider. The service provider's responsibility was to work
with the principal in that school to ensure that those students who
were in that school had a safe place to go after school, to ensure
that the parents in that community understood that those pro-
grams were available and could take advantage of them. And since
1992, we started with 12 schools, and we are now up to 16 schools,
and the programs range from- the 3 to 6 model, which is primarily
for the immediately after-school services to a 3 to 9 p.m. model in
some of our more distressed neighborhoods, to some Saturday pro-
grams which are open all day, which allow young people to not only
have a safe place to go on Saturday, but to have some academic
enhancement, to learn some other skills. We have some great chess
clubs, and Senator Dodd, if you ever want to come and learn how
to play chess, we have some great young people who can probably
beat most adults; they have been doing it for quite some time. We
also offer other programs, arts and crafts, as well as other learning
initiatives.

We think the model is a great model. Our collaboration with the
Bridgeport Youth Coalition really began not only with just the peo-
ple in the neighborhood, but we also looked to traditional commu-
nity organizations. One of our big supporters initially was the
YMCA. Our organization is unique because we are a community-
based, grassroots organization, and we lack the administrative ca-
pacity to really run a program of that magnitude. Issues like man-
aging payroll, making sure the IRS was not breathing down our
back in terms of paying taxes were things that we were concerned
about.

The YMCA and other city institutions came to our rescue, gave
us a little Finance 101 and Administrative 101 experience, and
really mentored Bridgeport Youth Coalition to the point where we
became able to self-sustain our own program. And we found that
to be very helpful.

18



15

That collaboration still exists today, and we feel that collabora-
tion is key. We in the Bridgeport Youth Coalition realize that we
cannot be all things to all people, and what we do well is tutoring,
recreational programs, arts and crafts; but in terms of some of the
more severe social needs, we have been able to collaborate with
other community organizations to come in and provide services to
our young people. The American Red Cross, for instance, comes in
and teaches our young people safety tips and how to be safe at
home. They also provide us with lifesaving skills and techniques for
our young people. We have a substance abuse program where they
come in and counsel our young people on how to stay away from
drugs and cigarettes and alcohol. And again, for that expertise that
we olo not have, the collaboration allows us to utilize other organi-
zations to do that.

Specifically, as we move forward with legislation on after-school
programs, the funding profile is very competitive. The essence of
getting money back to the local community is really a struggle. In
the city of Bridgeport, through the support of the local government
and through the support of the board of education, we were able
to make sure that those dollars got back to the local communities,
that the service providers understood that there was a mandate for
them to collaborate not only with each other, but also to include
the community in planning the programming.

Our organization particularly is very proud of the fact that our
staff is made up primarily of people from the community. We have
mothers who have never had a job before who have come to us, and
we have trained them to be counselors. We have teenagers who
have their first job being our junior counselors. It is a great feeling
now to provide them with that service and to see them be able to
provide something to young people in their communities, particu-
larly young people whom they feel very strongly about.

So through that collaboration, through that commitment to the
local community, we see a change in our young people. Crime is
down, juvenile delinquency is down, outcomes for students have im-
proved; we see that through our test scores, and in the package,
I have provided you some information on how those test scores
have shown that reading is up, math is up. In Bridgeport, we have
a very difficult time moving those test scores along, but the addi-
tional time that young people have in a school setting allows them
to get that extra attention that they need, and that is why after-
school programs are so important, besides just the safety factor. So
that is another big reason.

But there are also some other concerns. My staff-to-student ratio,
particularly in the summer months when we are open a fully day,
last year, I ended up turning away about 200 students because my
staff-to-student ratio was one staff to 35 students. That is just un-
manageable. In a community where I have over 1,000 young peo-
ple, unfortunately, I am only able to serve 400 at a time due to the
funding constraints, and that is unfair for those other parents who
have to be turned away and be sent to programs where they are
forced to pay a fee, which they cannot afford, which is a hardship
on them.

So that is what I hope your legislation will address and allow ad-
ditional opportunities for us to serve additional young people.
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I just want to say thank you for what you are doing. I think it
shows that after-school programs can really work. We think our
model in Bridgeport is a very, very successful model, and we look
to expand that through your legislation as well as President Clin-
ton's 21st Century initiative. Our goal is to allow every young per-
son in the city of Bridgeport the opportunity to have a safe place
to go after school, to have somewhere to go during the summer
months while those parents are at work, so they can feel confident
and secure that their young people are not only in a safe place, but
they are also learning something that will benefit them in the fu-
ture.

Thank you.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Home may be found in the ap-

pendix.]
Senator DODD. Thank you, Jim, immensely. That was excellent,

excellent testimony.
Let me turn to my colleague from Rhode Island. We do have a

vote on, but do you have any comments you would like to make,
Jack, before we recess to vote?

Senator REED. I just want to comment you, Mr. Chairman, for
your leadership on this issue. You have been terrific getting us to-
gether and pushing forward the envelope.

And to the witnesses, who are on the front lines, if you will,
thank you all for your testimony.

We do have a vote, and I will try to get back after the vote, Mr.
Chairman. Thank you.

Senator DODD. Great. We will take a break for about 10 minutes
and come back for some questions. It was excellent testimony.

The subcommittee stands in recess.
[Recess.]
Senator DODD. The committee will come back to order.
I thank the witnesses for their patience, and as I said before the

recess, I very much appreciate your very thoughtful comments and
testimony. You really anticipated many of the questions, I think,
that we might have had.

Senator, I am curiousyou sit on this side of the dais in your
own State legislatureit can be difficult to convince people to sup-
port these efforts. Tell me just quickly what were some of the argu-
ments you used to convince your colleagues in the Georgia State
legislatureof course, you have a wonderful Governor who cares a
lot about these issues.

Ms. OLIVER. We have a wonderful Governor, and our present
lieutenant Governor, Pierre Howard, is the father of young children
who are in public school at a young age, and he is simply very
aware in his own personal life of these needs.

We have had some people who stepped forward in local leader-
ship. Very often, it comes down to local leadership setting forth
these models of excellent. And I think that most of the members
of the general assembly are recognizing more and more that what
people care about, what motivates them, are issues of home, family
and school.

So we politicians, I think, are catching up with what the public
is demanding, and that is more help in relation to the way they are
living their lives in their communities.
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Senator DODD. Jim Horne talked about the crime issue, and you
may have mentioned it, and shortly, we will be hearing from Mayor
Menino from Boston. We have seen a tremendous reduction in
crime rates, not only in Bridgeport, but in New Yorkpeople have
seen the headlines. Do you have any idea in Georgia what the im-
pact has been of these after-school programs?

Ms. OLIVER. We know that after-school programs are one of the
essential parts of a solution to the significant problem of juvenile
justice that we have in Georgia. The State of Georgia within the
last 2 weeks received a very condemning report in relation to our
juvenile justice system. I was very proud to be here today to talk
about after-school programs, because our national and our local
press have been quite critical that we have not managed effectively
enough the explosion of juvenile crime that we are seeing in Geor-
gia. As you said in your earlier statement, juvenile crime, victims
of crime, and perpetrators of crime happen between the hours of
3 and 6 p.m.

As we are trying to work on this very critical Justice Department
reportand in fact, Governor Miller was in Washington last week
to meet directlywe know that after-school programs tie into pre-
vention of juvenile crime. That is one of the constructs of the argu-
ments that we in Georgia can make in the face of the criticisms we
are receiving about the end-product of the management of our juve-
nile system problem.

So it is clear to me, and the research is clear, from the law en-
forcement and from the leaders in our school communities, that ex-
tending the school day in productive ways significantly helps to re-
duce the tension, the perception and the reality of juvenile crime
after school.

Senator DODD. Thank you for that. I appreciate it very much.
Jim, one thing you mentioned in your testimony that you would

like to see better addressed in the future is children with learning
disabilities. I am very interested in this and we have included it
in our bill. We have seen some wonderful reports in the last 48
hours, in fact, on dyslexia which are very, very encouraging in
terms of our ability now to medically begin to treat some of these
issues.

We are also entering a period now where huge gaps can exist be-
tween the skill levels of young people and the jobs that are out
there to be filled, and they are just going to have skill levels much
higher than any of us have ever had to achieve in order to be em-
ployable and to meet the job requirements of a 21st century econ-
omy.

I have been to your program, and I have seen it, and I am very
impressed with it, and I wonder if you might comment quickly on
that and also if you could talk about how you sorted out the turf
battlesand when the Mayor comes up, I am going to ask him this
as well. One of the things we run into in towns is that you have
the teachers' unions, you have the custodians and everybody else,
and when you start talking about wanting to keep these buildings
open later, there is a cost factor that is not insignificant, and you
hear people saying, "Well, that was not part of the job description
here that I hired on for." Could you briefly tell me how you wove
your way through that in Bridgeport?
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Mr. HORNE. First, the children with learning disabilities issue,
and I will just speak from the board member's perspective for a
moment. In Bridgeport, as in most urban centers, I think, we have
a problem with children being identified as learning disabled too
early on. Once a child gets that label, it is very difficult for them
to be unlabeled as a child with special needs.

One of the things that we have realized is that many of those la-
bels are inappropriate. In particularly, we find that some children
who have been labeled as having learning disabilities have other
issues. They live in a neighborhood where they hear gunshots every
day, or people in their family have died violently, and things of
that nature. So quite frankly, if you live in that kind of an environ-
ment, you are not going to come to school prepared to learn.

So in the after-school programs particularly, we try to work with
those children in smaller groups to talk about some things that are
more relevant to them in terms of their social environment, and
then also to work with them in terms of relieving that tension so
that they can then focus in on the task at hand, and that is being
educated.. So we feel that we need to deal with the whole child, and
I think that our ability to do that is obviously hindered by our abil-
ity to work in small groups to provide those services needed to
those children, specifically in terms of their social problems. But
once we can do that and once we can help them work through some
of those problems that they encounter in their neighborhoods and
in their homes, we find that they can then function better in the
classroom. And basically, what our teachers need us to do is relieve
them of some of the social issues that their children come to school
with, and that is what we try to do in the evenings with those
young people, is work through those problems first and then help
them to be able to focus better.

Senator DODD. Is there a lot of communication between the staff
who work with these kids after school and their actual teachers
during the day? In some cases, are they the same people?

Mr. HORNE. Getting back to your issue about how we dealt with
the bureaucracy, the unions, in our program, we ensure that our
lead staff person works in the school. It has got to be a certified
teacher, preferably in that school building, and our preference is to
have more than one person on staff who actually works in that
school. So we have teachers' aides from that particular school who
work with those young people in the evening.

Senator DODD. How about transportation, which is a big issue.
How do you get these kids from one school to the next?

Mr. HORNE. Transportation is really a problem, and what we
have found is that we would prefer not to deal with the transpor-
tation issue. We would prefer that neighborhood schools provide
those services, and where we have students who are bussed from
one neighborhood to another neighborhood for school, we encourage
them to go back to their home neighborhood for those services.
Now, that might be a little counterproductive to the continuity of
teacher-to-student during the after-school program, but what it
does is give them a sense of neighborhood. Serving them in the
neighborhood in which they live, we think is very, very important.
So that is one of the things that we really think we should focus

22



19

in on, is serving young people where they live as opposed to bus-
sing them to other communities.

Senator DODD. Yes, I agree.
Mr. HORNE. But what we do, particularly in the summertime

because our schools do not all have swimming pools and facilities
like thatis we really utilize our transportation budget more so
during the summer months, when it is important for us to get them
out and give them other experiences, and that is really where we
find a need for help in the transportation budget. One bus trip
costs us $125, and that is local. To go out-of-town costs about $200.

Senator DODD. That is for gas, the driver
Mr. HORNE. That is for the case, the driver; that is the charge

by the bus company to us, and that is at a discounted rate.
Senator DODD. Do you pay extra for insurance? These are very

practical little questions here, but they are the ones that we have
to wrestle with.

Mr. HOR/s/E. We do have to wrestle with those, and one of the
mandates from the city was that we had to have our own insurance
policy, so that yes, we had to invest in our own insurance policy.
The city would not cover us on their rider.

Senator DODD. Those things all add up. They sound great, but
there is a price tag on all of these things.

Mr. HORNE. Particularly when you get the budget from the city,
and it says that you will only use 7 percent for administrative, and
that administrative includes your insurance, the cost of your pay-
roll, your bookkeeper and all of those things. That is really not a
lot of money.

Senator DODD. Which brings me to Janet, and I appreciate im-
mensely your focusing on the quality of staff and the training and
the education, and I think all of you have addressed the issue of
retention. We hear this all the time with Head Start teachers,
early childhood development providers and so forth. How do you
keep qualified people so you can have some continuity for the chil-
dren given the concerns about costs.

One reason why we pay so much attention to it in our bill is that
the training needs of school-age providers are different than for in-
fant care providers. When you are dealing with 5-, 6-, 7-, 8-, 9-, 10-
and 11-year-olds, it is a very different set of issues than it is with
that infant care.

Ms. FRIELING. Yes, it is, and I appreciate that you did put that
part in the bill. School-age care programs I think are even more
hard-hit than infant and toddler programs, because at least the
staff that work in those programs are more likely to be offered full-
time employment. School-age programs during the school year are
open for 2 to 3 hours in the morning, then there is a long break
of time where the children go to school, and then they open again
at 3 in the afternoon, and then they are open until 6 in the
evening. So there is not full-time employment, and many organiza-
tions do not offer benefits for that reason.

One of the things that we have looked at in Seattle, and many
of our programs are doing this successfully, is that the staff person
will work at the school during the afternoon as an aide, a play-
ground assistant, or a worker in the classroom and will then go to
the school-age program and work in the afternoon, and that will
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give them a full-time job and make them eligible for benefits. It is
those staff who are more likely to stay longer than the staff who
are only offered the morning-only shift, the afternoon shift, and are
not able to have a full-time shift.

It is a critical issue, and schools are not at all times the most
friendly collaborators in this project, so I think that that is a huge
issue that we need to look at, is how can we better utilize and
make these full-time positions, because we are competing against
the McDonalds and the Starbucks and the other businesses that
are able to offer more than minimum wage. We have got to keep
these programs affordable for familiesthat is the bottom line
and so they are not necessarily able to pay the highest wages. So
it is critical, but I think that as providers, we also need to remem-
ber that these are human beings, professionals, who are supporting
families, and they need to have more than just a 4-hour shift to
support themselves.

So I think one thing that the MOST Initiative has really taught
us is that it takes thoughtful community planning by a lot of play-
ers involved to get together and sit down and come up with some
creative solutions. You cannot do business as usual; you need to
think of other creative ways.

Senator DODD. I should have asked you all this in the beginning,
and I realize this varies from child to child, let alone from area to
area, but basically, by the time a child is in a middle school envi-
ronment, they are old enoughand there is a question mark at the
end of this; am I correct in thisto have choices in how they use
their after school time. They start to get into that high school envi-
ronment where there are athletic programs and band and all sorts
of extra thingswhat is the critical period that we are looking at
here in terms of age?

Ms. OLIVER. The key for our Georgia-designed middle school-age
program focus was 10 to 14. We know that those children can elect,
by just getting up and walking out, not to participate in a lot of
these programs, so the curriculum has got to be engaging to their
particular age. They have got to in some way begin to like school
and in some way begin to feel like it is something that they are
doing in a positive and enriching way. It is a significantly different
age group, and the curriculum and therefore the engagement that
they have must be different.

Senator DODD. And prior to the age of 10?
Ms. OLIVER. Children are a little more malleable being in what

we may think of as traditional day care settings, and they will not
choosethey do not have as much of a sense of just choosing an
afternoon activity.

Senator DODD. Jim, do you have any variation on that?
Mr. HORNE. If I could just add to what Senator Oliver mentioned,

the 10 to 14 age group I think is very critical, because what you
need to teach a child at that time is how to spend those nonstruc-
tured hours productivelyand when I say "nonstructured," I mean
noneducational hoursbecause the middle school time is very im-
portant, because if you do not teach them the value of doing some-
thing productive after school, then they are not going to make it
to band or to play basketball in high school. They will in fact have
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learned other habits, and unfortunately, those are negative habits.
I think it is important in that age group.

Senator DODD. Janet, do you have any comment on that at all?
Ms. FRIELING. Well, I would just like.to say that not all students

participate in sports and after-school types of activities, and that
although that meets the needs of some students, there are many,
thousands and thousands, for whom that is not their thing to do
after school. So I would agree with Jim that we need to have the
arts and crafts and the drama and also just a safe place where they
can socialize with other students their own age. Not everybody is
a basketball player.

Senator DODD. Yes, that is true.
All three of you have been great, and I could spend all day with

you, asking questions on the details of this. In fact, we were asking
people from Bridgeportand Jim, you are going to be a part of
thisto hold a seminar in the State for our other towns and cities,
because very few of them have after-school programs. We're asking
them particularly to address mayors and city managers and board
of education people on how to weave their way through some of
these bureaucratic issues.

It is one thing to say you want to do it, but you need to look at
what the costs are for things like insurance policies, transportation,
union issues and so forth. It is daunting to some smaller commu-
nities to do it, so they just do not even try. We are going to be
doing that in Connecticut and using Bridgeport as our model, so we
will be calling on you to act as sort of a mentor, if you will.

Mr. HORNE. We will be honored to do that.
Senator DODD. I am going to leave the record open for any addi-

tional questions that other members may have for all three of you.
Mary Margaret, we thank you immensely for coming. Congratu-

lations, and good luck to you in future endeavors.
And Jim, we will see you on Tuesday with the President.
Mr. HORNE. Absolutely.
Senator DODD. And Janet, thanks for making the long trip from

Washington State.
Ms. FRIELING. Thank you.
Senator DODD. I will call our second panel forward, and I am

going to reserve the introduction of one of our witnesses until our
colleague from Massachusetts arrives, but suffice it to say that
while he is not a mayor in my State, he is one of my favorite may-
ors, and I mean that, Tom. It is great to have you here. You have
done a tremendous job in Boston. All my life, I have had to grow
up exporting my allegiances on sports, and while Boston is not a
part of Connecticut, I have spent my life living and dying with the
Red Sox and watching the Celtics last night against Utah, so I
have had all these things to associate with. So we are pleased that
you are here. You have done a tremendous job in Boston, and I will
reserve your introduction until my colleague from Massachusetts
arrives, because he would be furious with me if I had you come up
here without his being allowed to introduce you.

I am very excited about a couple of our other witnesses, who I
think are going to address some important issues, and I am going
to ask them to join us as I am introducing them.
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Ed Flynn is currently the chief of police in the Arlington County
Police Department. He is a graduate of the FBI National Academy
and was a National Institute of Justice Pickett Fellow in the John
F. Kennedy School of Government at Harvard. Chief, we are
pleased to have you here. You are no relation to a previous mayor
of Boston by any chance, are you?

Mr. FLYNN. NO.
Senator DODD. The chief is going to testify today on behalf of

"Fight Crime: Invest in Kids," a nationwide organization that sup-
ports quality activities for youth during their out-of-school time as
an alternative to drugs, gangs and violence. And chief, we thank
you immensely for being with us.

I am very, very pleased to introduce our next witness. I think he
wins the award for coming the furthest. Eric, it is really a thrill
to have you here. Eric Yonnie is a participant in a youth develop-
ment program in Chinle, AZis that correct?

Mr. YONNIE. Yes.
Senator DODD. How am I doing?
Mr. YONNIE. Pretty good.
Senator DODD. Eric will testify about his experiences in the pro-

gram and how he has benefited from his tutoring and youth devel-
opment opportunities. Joining Eric is Sharon Jones, Eric's program
director, who will provide some background.

Eric, I want you to know that I have been to Window Rock, AZ,
and I have spoken to the Navajo Nation, and I considered it a great
honor to be able to do so in that beautiful setting.

And I want you to know that I am told this is the first time Eric
has ever been outside of Chinle, let alone come to Washington; is
that correct?

Mr. YONNIE. Yes.
Senator DODD. Well, we are honored that you are here today and

are looking forward to hear what you have to say.
Mr. YONNIE. Thank you.
Senator DODD. It is a thrill to have you here before this Senate

committee.
Mr. YONNIE. It is a thrill to be here.
Senator DODD. Thank you, Eric.
And finally, Cynthia Kiefer will testify about her experience as

a parent of a child with special needs, an issue I addressed a little
bit earlier with Jim Home. Cynthia will discuss the unique chal-
lenges that parents face in finding affordable, high-quality child
care_ for their children who need extra support. We thank you for
being here as well, Cynthia.

I have mentioned the mayor, and Boston is only one of three
cities nationwide to receive a grant to meet after-school needs from
Readers Digest Foundation, and that is certainly an indication of
your commitment and that of the city of Boston to this issue in one
of the major metropolitan areas of our Nation. Certainly, the prob-
lems are daunting and staggering in regard to dealing with these
issues.

I saw Senator Kennedy on the floor, and he will be right over;
he had to stop at another committee hearing, but he will be here
in a moment.
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In the meantime, Chief, we are going to begin with you, and as
soon as Senator Kennedy arrives, we will have you finish up your
testimony, and he will introduce the mayor.

In the meantime, I want all of you to know that your testimony
will be included in the record, along with any documents or evi-
dence you would like to offer. So, share your thoughts with us, and
if you can, try to limit your time to somewhere between 5 and 10
minutes, so we can get to questions.

Chief, thanks for being here.

STATEMENTS OF EDWARD A. FLYNN, CHIEF OF POLICE, AR-
LINGTON, VA; HON. THOMAS M. MENINO, MAYOR, CITY OF
BOSTON, BOSTON, MA; CYNTHIA KIEFER, PARENT OF A
CHILD WITH SPECIAL HEALTH NEEDS, NASHVILLE, TN; AND
ERIC YONNIE, PROGRAM PARTICIPANT, CHINLE LEARNING
CENTER, THE NAVAJO NATION, CHINLE, AZ, ACCOMPANIED
BY SHARON JONES, PROGRAM COORDINATOR
Mr. FLYNN. Thank you for having me here. I am proud to be here

representing "Fight Crime: Invest in Kids," which is a national
anti-crime organization led by police, prosecutors and crime survi-
vors.

I would like to say that in my 27 years of police experience, I
have had the privilege of being a police chief in three different ju-
risdictions. One was a prosperous suburban town, one was a des-
perately poor inner city located right next to Boston, as a matter
of fact, and now I have the opportunity to be police chief in a pros-
perous but socially and economically diverse county here in Metro-
politan Washington, DC.

One thing has remained constant in all three jurisdictions, and
that is that regardless of race, ethnicity or class, our children are
most vulnerable to temptation and to crime in the hours between
3 p.m. and 8 p.m. We owe it to their safety and to ours to act on
our knowledge of that fact.

We are satisfied in the police field that after-school programs
have been proven to dramatically and immediately cut crime, while
they help kids develop the skills and values they need to succeed.
Study after study has shown that after-school programs can dra-
matically reduce crime, particularly when they are focused in high-
crime areas.

As a first step, we would strongly endorse measures by Congress
to significantly fund after-school programs for kids, and I think I
might add, as a police chief who has encouraged alcohol as well as
tobacco stings in three different jurisdictions, that it might be a
useful source of funding for these programs to perhaps dun the
same industry that our kids first experiment with, and that is to-
bacco, and perhaps some of those funds might be made available
to provide positive opportunities for kids as opposed to just provid-
ing them opportunities to hang out on street corners and smoke
cigarettes.

We feel that it is critical to maximize our crime prevention im-
pact by giving this high priority to our inner cities particularly. We
have done surveys of police chiefs. Last month, for example, nearly.
200 police chiefs, prosecutors and crime victims called on Congress
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to see that all kids have access to quality child care after-school
programs.

Just 10 days ago, the major cities' police chiefs demonstrated
that they held the same views on this subject. Whether big city or
small town, 92 percent of police chiefs nationwide agreed with the
following statement: That America could sharply reduce crime if
the Government invested more in programs like child care and
after-school programs to help kids get the right start, and that if
we do not invest more now, we will pay far more later in crime and
other costs.

When asked to rank the effectiveness of a number of crime-fight-
ing approaches, the chiefs chose increasing investments in pro-
grams that help all children and youth get a good start as the most
effective by a four-to-one ratio over trying more juveniles as adults
or hiring additional police officers.

Senator, would you like me to conclude at this point?
Senator DODD. No, no. You finish upas long as your name is

"Flynn," Senator Kennedy will appreciate thatbesides, he was
chief of police in a city near Boston, too, Senator Kennedy.

Mr. FLYNN. I was the police chief in Chelsea until November
10th. It is nice to see you again, Senator.

Senator KENNEDY. Good, good. Nice to see you, too.
Mr. FLYNN. Demographics have shown us that the population of

youth is going to sharply expand over the next decade. If age-spe-
cific rates remain at current levels, we face a very sharp rise in se-
rious criminal activity. UCR figures revealing a decease in the ju-
venile arrest rate for violent crime are likely temporary and are
providing us with breathing space.

Youth arrests for violent crime are still significantly higher than
they were in the 1980's. The _fact remain that youth are creating
violent crime, at younger ages, and at much higher rates than was
the case in the early to mid-1980's. As the teen population expands
over the next 10 years, the fear is there will be an explosion in the
number of violent crimes committed by teens and young adults.

Congress and this administration have spent a considerable
amount of money encouraging the adoption of community-oriented
policing strategies around the country. what I would ask all of you
to do is to learn from the lessons that your police officers have
themselves learned as they have engaged in activities bringing
them closer to the neighborhoods that they police. We spend a lot
of time, and we have invested a lot of talent in trying to reestablish
a relationship of trust between our police officers and the neighbor-
hoods they patrol. This has been most critical in our inner cities,
where our greatest economic and social diversity exists.

What we have learned time and again with depressing regularity
is that we can very early on identify those kids who are headed for
a life of trouble. Talk to any beat officer; for that matter, talk to
any schoolteacher. We pretty quickly can identify kids who at an
early age are engaging in self-destructive behaviors or inappropri-
ate experimentation, yet there is very little for us to do with them.

In the city of Chelsea, where I had the privilege to be police chief
before now, we were significantly affected by the problem of ethnic-
based gangs, particularly Southeast Asian and Latino. It is a phe-
nomenon that is now making itself known in the Washington met-
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ropolitan area, as those of you who have read the papers recently
about some recent problems in Fairfax County may know. What we
found was that a very important component of a healthy response
to that challenge was providing after-school activities for kids who
are at risk of being recruited. Young people join gangs for very ra-
tional reasons. They join them for protection. They join them be-
cause of peer pressure. They frequently join them out of fear and
frequently because for the first time, kids who do not have a strong
family structure have an opportunity to be valued as individuals
and have an opportunity to model their behaviors on someone they
admire.

The challenge to our society right now is to provide those model-
ing opportunities in a healthier environment. We can successfully
compete with gang recruiters, but we must demonstrate the will to
do it. and I think you have heard from previous speakers today
that have demonstrated a number of programs that have provided
healthy opportunities for kids.

I think it is very important as we listen to a lot of the rhetoric
demanding that we try all juveniles as adults and that we incarcer-
ate them in adult prisons that we keep in mind that we have not
been invaded by a race of space aliens. All these people that we are
so afraid of are our children. Their names are known to your social
workers, to your police officers, to your schoolteachers. And to the
extent that we can identify them early and provide them with
healthy opportunities that can insulate them from gang recruit-
ment, I think we do them a service, but in the bigger picture, we
will protect our society from a generation afflicted with a serious
crime rate.

Thank you.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Flynn may be found in the ap-

pendix.]
Senator DODD. Chief, that is wonderful testimony. You will be

pleased to know that in fact, Senator Conrad and Senator Kennedy
have introduced major bills on the tobacco issue, and somewhere
close to $15 billion of those revenues that come in are dedicated to
child care issues and specifically, to this particular issue. So that
we are taking the resources from tobacco, as you have suggested
in your testimony, and applying them to some of the areas that
make a difference in getting kids off the street corners. So we
thank you for that testimony.

Senator DODD. I would now like to turn to my colleague from
Massachusetts for his introduction of Mayor Menino. I have al-
ready given the mayor a glowing introduction; let us see if you can
exceed what I have done for him. I have called him "my mayor."

Senator KENNEDY. Have they heard that in New Haven and
Hartford? [Laughter.]

With your permission, Mr. Chairman, I want to thank our wit-
nesses for their presence and apologize for not being here earlier
because there was the introduction of a bill with regard to natu-
ralization just a little while ago.

I am first of all enormously appreciative of the leadership of the
chairman of our Children's Caucus, Senator Dodd, who prior to the
time that he came to the Senate and while in the Senate has been
a real leader in the whole area of quality of life of children in this
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country, from expectant mothers to well-baby care to Head Start
programs, child care, family and medical leave and after-school pro-
grams. And the building of this case today by those who are giving
testimony will be invaluable I know to Senator Dodd and certainly
to all of us in terms of convincing our colleagues about the impor-
tance of this issue. So we thank all of those who have taken time
away from work and families to join us today, and I particularly
want to thank Chief Flynn for his comments as a police officer.

I will just take a moment of the committee's time to thank as
well our Mayor of Boston, Mayor Menino, for his strong commit-
ment to these after-school programs. Mayor Menino has been inter-
ested in and committed to this issue long before today, when it has
become a part of the national agenda. Hopefully, we will be able
to take positive steps to implement and enact it. But Mayor
Menino has in a very important and significant way made this pro-
gram a program that has life in the city of Boston, focusing on chil-
dren who have had run-ins with the law and had very, very impor-
tant success in virtually eliminating homicides for over 2 years in
the city of Boston and now just one or two that have taken place
in recent weeks, but has also been committed to ensuring that
every community in Boston is going to have an after-school pro-
gram, what he calls the "2 to 6 program."

I had a chance to visit in Boston just a little while ago the Little
House, which has a very effective program working after school
with children. We have another program called the MOST Initia-
tive to find the various assets in the community and tie those into
particular schools and after-school programs that would be of inter-
est and value to children, a very creative and innovative program.

But the mayor now has national responsibilities, because he is
not only the co-chair of the Mayor's Task Force on Public Schools,
but he is now chairperson of youth, education and families for the
National League of Cities, so he is the national spokesman for
those who are most affected by these issues in the major cities of
this country. It is not only a problem for major cities, but obviously
for smaller communities and rural areas as well. And he has been
tireless in working with us here to try to make sure that what we
do here will tie into these programs in the major cities to make
those programs effective and to help uswhich is so important
and let us know what is working out there, so that can be rep-
licated and duplicated. It is one thing for us to listen, but it is im-
portant to find out what is working out there, and he is someone
who has a very important and significant program that is con-
stantly undergoing review on the basis of parent and community
involvement, as well as law enforcement, social work, and edu-
cation involvement. So it has been an extraordinary experience,
and I have certainly learned a great deal from it.

Mr. Chairman, when I mentioned to the mayor that you were
holding this hearing, he said, "I will cancel everything if I can be
of some help and assistance on this issue." and when we spoke ear-
lier today, he said he wanted to come over and listen to those who
would be testifying today. How many times over the course of 35
have I found someone who wants to listen to someone else; it is a
rare quality. But that is the kind of mayor he is; he listens, and
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that is why he is a beloved figure in the city of Boston, and we are
very, very proud of him.

Senator DODD. I should have stated at the outset of these re-
marks that I am very appreciative of Senator Kennedy's kind com-
ments about my work on behalf of children, but the pioneer in all
of this, as everyone in this room knows, has been the Senator of
Massachusetts, even before I got here, for years on just countless
issues affecting children and families. So it is a pleasure once again
to be sitting with him here at this table, and to welcome you,
Mayor. We would be happy to receive your testimony.

Mr. MEN1NO. Thank you, Senator Dodd, and thank you Senator
Kennedy for those remarks. The panelists that I sit with here are
the practitioners out there, doing it every day, and they are really
the ones who make it work for mayors and police chiefs throughout
the country.

As co-chairman of the U.S. Conference of Mayors' Task Force on
Public Schools, I bring not only my own experience as Mayor of
Boston, but the experience of other mayors attempting to provide
safe and structured places for children to go after school.

Let me just put it into a little focus. There are 56,922 school-age
children between the ages of 5 and 14 in Boston, and only 4,995
after-school program slots. Less than 10 percent of the kids in Bos-
ton are enrolled in after-school programs because of lack of slots in
our city.

In Boston, we have learned that the after-school program is one
of the most powerful crime and delinquency prevention tools that
we have. We have 30,000 teenagers who finish their school day be-
fore 2 o'clock in the afternoon, and with nothing to do and no one
to watch them, they are bound to get into trouble. National statis-
tics confirm this. Juvenile arrests for violent crime increase by 50
percent between the hours of 2 p.m. and 6 p.m., and research indi-
cates that juvenile crime triples in the first hour after school ends
each day.

But just as children have the potential to get into trouble, they
also have the potential to flourish when provided with positive al-
ternatives, safe and structured activities, and adults who care
about their well-being and success.

I know that most young people will absolutely make the right
choice when given the chance. That is what brings me here today.
We need to give more of our young people more chances to succeed.
Finding the resources to provide quality programming to every
child in need is perhaps the most daunting task facing America's
cities today.

I have a summer youth program called the "Red Shirts," and we
put 10,246 kids to work last summer. I put a program together for
at-risk kids. People say, well, these kids are in courts, and they
have problems and soon. But I said let us try it. We put these
young people to work for the summer, and after the summer was
over, I sat down and talked with them. Do you know what those
kids said to me? "This is the first opportunity we have had to get
a real paycheck."

Do you know what they wanted to know? How do I get my high
school diploma, and how do I go on to college? That is what some
of these young people need.

,31



28

In Boston, we are approaching the challenge with the same strat-
egy that is at the heart of our juvenile crime prevention effort
effective partnerships in our city. Police, parents, clergy, neighbor-
hood residents aniol merchants, children and teachers, have all
worked together and share the credit for the declining youth vio-
lence rates in our city.

Now, as we continue to expand our after-school system, we have
made sure that everyone is at the table. Like you said, Senator, we
were fortunate in 1995 to be chosen by the l00eWitt Wallace Read-
er's Digest Foundation as one of three cities nationwide to develop
an infrastructure to support comprehensive after-school programs.

We have learned over the past 3 years that effective partnerships
build quality programs. The Carnegie Corporation has identified
the elements of top-qua% programs that really help children move
forward academically and socially. Parent involvement and youth
leadership are at the top of the list. Providing a mix of activities
for youth is also important, because after-school time is an oppor-
tunity to stimulate and challenge our children in ways that are dif-
ferent from the regular school day.

If we invest the resources and attention that quality after-school
programming demands, we will see the results, not just in declin-
ing crime rates, but in improved academic and social outcomes for
our children. Linking after-school activities with lessons learned
during the school day will also help children achieve the high
standards demanded by local, State and national public school re-
form.

Finding the resources we need will be the ongoing challenge.
January 1st of this year, I announced the Boston 2 to 6 Initiative
to galvanize support for increased after-school programming.
Through 2 to 6, the city will pay the costs of keeping all of our pub-
lic school buildings open in the afternoons. We will also continue
to provide funding so that children of low-income working parents
can attend before and after school programs, and we will continue
to support programming at our network of 43 community centers
throughout our city.

Finally, we are the only city in the country to devote local law
enforcement block grant funds to after-school programming for the
second year in a row.

We are doing all that we can, but we need a permanent source
of operating funds for those important programs. We are approach-
ing the private sector, and we are thinking creatively about other
ways to access resources.

I applaud the Federal Government's attention to after-school pro-
gramming, especially the America After School Act recently intro-
duced by Senator Kennedy, as well as Senator Dodd's program. The
America After School Act will help cities and towns expand their
programs and ensure that after-school programming becomes a key
strategy for preventing juvenile crime and raising academic
achievement across the Nation.

However, I must caution the committee on behalf of my fellow
mayors that towns and cities should be allowed to build their after-
school programs in ways that work best for them. Give us the flexi-
bility. New legislation should not mandate that public school build-
ings are the only appropriate sites for after-school programming.
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We have many successful programs cited in the Boston public
schools, but we also have many successful programs in churches,
community centers, YMCAs, and Boys and Girls Clubs. Each is de-
serving of Federal support.

We would also welcome the Federal Government's assistance in
helping to build professional recognition for the staff of after-school
and child care programs. Low pay, inadequate training and a lack
of support cause many talented people to leave the field, forcing
programs to contend with frequent staff turnovers and shortages.
Quality programming depends on talented teachers. We need to
find ways to better reward these important people for their work.

I want to thank you again, Senator Dodd, for asking me to testify
here today. I applaud our Senator, Senator Kennedy, as well as the
other members of the committee for their commitment to creating
comprehensive after-school programs for youth. This is the most
important thing we can do as we move forward. A few years ago,
we were focused on crime, and now everybody is focused on edu-
cation, because we all know that just focusing on crime did not do
the job. We have got to get these kids at an early age, give them
after-school activities, because that is the most vulnerable time of
day for our youngsters.

Both of you Senators are on the right track, and we need you to
give some other Senators some religion and make them understand
how important this is to the future of America.

Thank you.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Menino may be found in the ap-

pendix.]
Senator DODD. Thank you very much, Mayor, for that excellent

testimony. It was very compelling.
I want to associate myself with your comments about the flexibil-

ity. One reason we include the block grant approachas Senator
Kennedy knows, because he helped me do this 8 years ago with the
child care block grantis that it allows maximum flexibility. You
are absolutely correct, it would be ridiculous for us on this side of
the table here to try to fashion programs that will be as diverse
as what Mr. Yonnie here and the Navajo Nation needby the way,
this is Eric's first trip out of Chinle; he has come here all the way
from the Navajo Nation and will speak to us in a few minutes
and what you may need in Arlington or in Boston or in the State
of Washington or the State of Georgia, as we have heard from Sen-
ator Oliver and others.

So I endorse that concept to allow that flexibility in small towns
and cities; it needs that variation.

Finally, I am very intrigued with your idea of what to do with
the private sector,because I think this is a very important element
in this. Senator Oliver from Georgia talked to us earlier about her
efforts there to include them, the local, community-based organiza-
tions like the Rotary Club and so on.

I am wondering what success you have had, Mayor, with the in-
volvement of the private sector, because they clearly have a vested
interest. They get it, they understand it. I think that often, they
are wondering how they can fit in. They want to fit in, but they
just do not know quite how to fit in.

What has been your success with that?

33



30

Mr. MENINO. We have had huge success in the city. If they want
to fit in, we will make sure they fit in. John Hancock Financial
Services started a program in the summertime with at-risk kids
and continued it during the course of the school year. They took 70
kids and gave them jobs, gave them counseling, gave them men-
tors. Bank Boston puts about 120 kids into their program during
the course of the school year, and that is important; and we have
Fleet Bank.

We have a good business community in Boston that wants to get
involved in our schools because they understand that if kids are
not educated, there is nobody for their work force. That is why our
business community is so invested in our schools today.

Senator DODD. And of course, you have had tremendous success
in bringing down your crime rate. In fact, every chief of police that
I have spoken with, when they hear about these curfews after 11
p.m. at night that many of our States have advocated, they under-
stand what the motivations are, but they always tell me that if you
really want to make a difference with kids, that is not the problem
time. The problem time, as you have pointed out, Chief, is from 2
to 6 in the afternoon.

Mr. FLYNN. In Chelsea, we readjusted our foot patrol assign-
ments once that fact became clear to us statistically. Like everyone
else, we put our foot patrols out particularly between 8 and mid-
night, because those are the high crime periods, but the streets
were teeming with kids between 3 and 8, and we were missing that
opportunity, so we actually redeployed our people in response to
that statistic.

Senator DODD. And that has been your experience as well,
Mayor?

Mr. MENINO. No question about it. With curfews, you punish a
lot of good kids because they cannot have after-school jobs and
things like that. But the bad kids will be out there in spite of the
curfew. It is the good kids you are concerned about and how they
can continue their activities. The curfew is one of those bandaid ap-
proaches. When people say, "We have a curfew in our city, and we
are going to solve our problems," it does not solve any problems.

Senator DODD. I do not know what your constraints are, Ted, but
do you have any questions or comments at this point?

Senator KENNEDY. Yes, just briefly.
Mayor, can you tell us again about the reaction of the parents

and the affordability issue? You and I visited the Little House and
listened to those parents talk about the importance of after-school
programs. What can you tell us about what the parents tell you
about the importance of this program and also about the afford-
ability issue which relates to what Senator Dodd has mentioned
about getting the private sector involved?

Mr. MENINO. That is the biggest issue, Senator, is the afford-
ability of day care after school and programs like that. That is why
the city is stepping in, because it goes up to $150, and some of
these folks have been taken off welfare and cannot afford $30 a
week. That is why the after-school programs that you folks are put-
ting forward are so important, because they will give them the abil-
ity to have a safe haven for their children.
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We have some programs in our city where we have taken some
of our block grant money to subsidize after-school slotsbut you
heard my earlier testimony, that only 10 percent of kids have the
ability to go to those slots in our city. So that is a big issue, Sen-
ator. We saw that up at Little House when we were out there a
few weeks ago.

Senator KENNEDY. In Boston, Mr. Chairman, the support for
some of these programs terminates at the age of 12 or 13.

Mr. MEN1NO. I think it is 12 years old, Senator, that is correct.
Senator KENNEDY. There was a proposal to have it continue some

time ago, and people said, no, we are not going to do that; we will
just do it for the very youngest children. And the mayor will re-
member sitting in that room when we were there, hearing that
mother talk about how she is so concerned and worried about what
she is going to do when her child turns 13 and will lose eligibility
in terms of support and what it has meant in terms of her child.

Mr. MENINO. It gave her the ability to go back to work, and when
she loses that slot, she will go back on welfare. It is a circle, and
we have just got to plug in those gaps and stop talking about some
other issues and get back to what American is really all about
helping people, helping families.

Senator DODD. They mayor heard, too, from Jim Horne in
Bridgeport and others, that that 13-14 age Is the most difficult. A
little younger than that, they will take more direction, and the
independence has not yet begun to emerge, and they are there be-
cause they want to be there at that point. At a younger age, you
can keep them there, but when they reach 13 and 14, unless you
can relate the program to them, they will walk on you; they have
no reason, and you cannot force them to be there. That makes it
much more difficult.

Mr. MENINO. If I could just comment on that issue, we have a
program at the Shelburne Center, the REAP program, where
Reebock comes in and works with the kids on Saturday. Their pro-
fessional staff come in and tutor the kids. It is a basketball pro-
gram, where they have 2 hours of basketball, but before they set
foot on the basketball court, they have to go through 2 hours of
educational training. It works out very well, and if you track these
kids, they are doing very well in school. So that is the partnership
we are talking about.

Senator DODD. Great.
Senator KENNEDY. Finally, if I could, as you remember, Mayor,

the interest of those kidsyou and I have walked through that
placeand they were not interested in the fact that you and I were
there; they were focused on photography, they were learning home
services in terms of how children can help their parents with cook-
ing and so on, and there was just a wide variety of practical and
important kinds of skills and confidence-building exercises, as well
photography and other training that could perhaps help some of
those kids find jobs in a local area photography store.

But the educational component is an important aspect, is it not,
Mayor?

Mr. MENINO. No question about it. Education does not just hap-
pen in the 5 hours you are in a classroom. It happens before school,
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after school and on weekends, and that is why this is so very im-
portant, because it supplements what happens in the classroom.

Senator DODD. That is great. By the way, the existing child care
block grant can only provide assistance to children up to the age
of 13, and what we have done in the bill is extended that through
age 15, to be able to pick up exactly the kinds of situations you
have been talking about.

Well, Mayor, we thank you immensely for your testimony.
Mr. MENINO. Thank you.
Senator DODD. Cynthia Kiefer is the parent of a child with spe-

cial needs, and I have already mentioned our star witness, Eric
Yonnie from the Navajo Nation, who has come a long waynot
only come a long way in distance, but has come a long way in his
own life already.

Ms. Kiefer, let us take your testimony, and then we will turn to
Eric, and we will have a few more questions for you.

Ms. KIEFER. Good morning, Chairman Dodd and other distin-
guished members of the subcommittee. I am honored by the oppor-
tunity to testify before this Senate Subcommittee on Children and
Families on an issue that is tremendously important to me, my
family and countless other families with special needs children
around the country.

I am a full-time employee with Columbia HCA in Nashville, TN.
I am married and the proud mother of two wonderful boys, Drew
and Brendan. Drew, who is 11 years old and my oldest son, has
been severely mentally delayed and nonverbal since his infancy.
Brendan, who is 8, is in third grade.

Today's hearing on school-age care is critically important to me.
As I sought to find caring, nurturing out-of-school time activities
and children's programs for my two children, the dichotomy be-
tween the options available for special needs children and children
without special needs and the high cost associated with special
/needs care versus care for nonspecial needs children is alarming.
How can so many options be available and yet so few accepting of
the special needs child? Our home environment is the same for our
entire family, so why can't quality programs during the nonschool
hours be available to all children, including those with special
needs?

Eleven years ago, I anticipated the birth of our first child with
such joy and happiness and hope for a promising future. Three
months after Drew's birth, I learned of his disabilities, and I was
devastated. I could not bring myself to even talk about it for 3
years. Yet it is with a mother's love and devotion that I am here
in front of you today, talking about a subject so near and dear to
my heart, but yet so difficult to discuss.

If Drew were standing here beside me, his smile would warm
your hearts and the hearts of everyone in this room. It would not
matter that he cannot talk, he cannot feed himself, he cannot dress
himself, cannot potty himself, cannot bathe himselfindeed, can-
not do anything by himself.

Let me tell you what he can do, though. He can teach you pa-
tience. He can show you love. He can make you cherish each mo-
ment, and he can be your friend.
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Like so many of the people I have encountered over the years,
I too focused on what my child could not do. I did so for 3 years.
I had to learn the hard way that every person has a gift to share
and that some gifts are seen more easily than others.

Our family works hard to support Drew's everyday needs, and
Drew's needs must always come first. Simple things like going out
to dinner together or going to church as a family are impossible for
us. We desperately need good, appropriate school-age care that
meets his needs and is available for our use.

While looking for school-age care for Drew, I was met continually
with apprehensive glances, verbal denials and rejections from a
whole host of child care providers. I searched throughout the Nash-
ville area at schools, churches, homes and independent child care
sites. Would-be providers either did not have the capacity to deal
with special needs children, had space for only a limited number
of special needs children, or were simply too expensive. There were
many options for my younger son, Brendan, but very few choices
for Drew.

After some searching, thankfully, I was able to find quality
school-age care for Drew. I found it at the Green Hills Family
YMCA. I was attracted to the YMCA for many reasons that I think
are fundamental to a successful environment for all types of school-
age children, including those with special needs. They are, first,
that every child is treated equally. Although Drew has special
needs, at the YMCA he is mainstreamed with other kids in the pro-
gram. Furthermore, the fee I pay the YMCA for Drew's care is no
different from the fees parents pay who do not have special needs
children$37 a week.

Second, the children are supported. when Drew is at the YMCA,
he is assigned an individual teacher who works to meet his particu-
lar needs. This sort of one-on-one instruction is expensive and, as
I understand it, costs the YMCA approximately $250 a week. For-
tunately, the YMCA is able to subsidize the care of special needs
children.

Third, there is open communication between parents and staff.
Since Drew is nonverbal, it is tremendously important that there
is open communication between the YMCA staff and me. There is
genuinely a shared sense of responsibility and accountability be-
tween us toward providing the best care for my child.

Fourth, there are programs that promote character and values
development. In this program, the children are encouraged to
model the YMCA's character development principles of caring, hon-
esty, respect, and responsibility. These principles are incorporated
into the everyday after-school activities of all the children.

Fifth, support. I know that the love and support that Drew re-
ceives from his YMCA caregiver is mirrored throughout the organi-
zation, from the YMCA president to the front desk staff and all the
way through the organization.

In summary, I have sought to paint for you a picture of what
parents with special needs children face when seeking quality
school-age care options for their children. I am fortunate to have
the YMCA in my community. But YMCAs and other community or-
ganizations like them could do so much more with your help.
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I strongly encourage the subcommittee to support and pass Fed-
eral policies that recognize that providing care for school-age chil-
dren with special needs is more expensive than serving kids with-
out special needs.

Specifically, you could help by providing financial incentives for
community organizations to serve special needs children, by en-
couraging and supporting, perhaps through scholarships, special-
ized training for staff who work with special needs children, and
dedicating a certain percentage of school-age care funds for special
needs children.

That is why I am tremendously supportive of the components of
Senator Dodd's legislation, the Child Care ACCESS Act, that in-
crease the supply and quality of school-age care and ensure the
availability and quality of care for special needs children.

Again, I appreciate this opportunity to come before you, and I
welcome your questions.

Senator DODD. Cynthia, thank you immensely. I know it is not
easy to come here and talk about your wonderful 11-year-old boy
after, as you said, spending almost 3 years in denial and not want-
ing to talk about it. But I wish everyone in the Senate could have
been here to hear you describe what wonderful assets your child
has and teaches to you and your family and others who come in
contact with him; and whatever he may not be able to do, there are
other things he can do. And certainly it is reflected in your face
and in your testimony here today.

Ms. KIEFER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Senator DODD. There are hundreds of thousands of parents like

you, as you know. I presume that at first, you thought you were
all alone, and then as you went out, you found that you were not
alone and that there are many people who struggle with this every,
single day.

I have some questions, and I am going to come back, because
frankly, we have dropped the ball overall, in my view, at the Fed-
eral level on special needs after-school. We made some pretty
strong commitments to the American public back a number of
years ago about how much we would step forward and help our
local communities, and we have never, ever met that obligation. As
a result, not only do families feel it, but the communities do. It cre-
ates a lot of tension in small towns particularly, where there are
only a handful of special needs children and costs can be high, and
resentment builds uP. It should not be that way. So I want to come
back and talk to you a bit about that, but I am very, very pleased
that you are here with us today.

Senator DODD. Eric, you are our star. You have come the longest
distance. This is your first time in Washington. I hope you are
going to spend a couple of days with us here; you are not going to
go right back are you?

Mr. YoNNIE. No. I will be here for a couple of days.
Senator DODD. Good. I think it is important that you take a look

around and see how your city is doing here. These are your build-
ings, you know.

We are anxious to hear what you have to say, and we are really
pleased you are with us. It means a lot to us to have you here with
us today.
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Mr. YONNEE. My instructor is going to go first.
Senator DODD. OK. Sharon, welcome as well.
Ms. JONES. thank you very much for giving us the opportunity

to be here, honorable Senator Dodd and honorable Senator Ken-
nedy. Good morning.

My name is Sharon Jones, and I am the parent involvement coor-
dinator for Chin le School District, which is the largest school dis-
trict on the Navajo Nation. I also volunteer my services with Save
the Children.

About a year ago, we began to work with Save the Children and
the National Institute of Out-of-School Time in providing after-
school programming for our community. On behalf of our commu-
nity partner, Save the Children, and our Chin le after-school pro-
gram, I am honored to be here today to introduce a young man who
is a very special participant in our after-school programEric
Yonnie.

But first of all, I would like to give you a little bit of background
about our after-school program in a rural community, working with
the Native Americans that we serve.

In collaboration and conjunction with entities such as NIOST,
the National Institute of Out-of-School Time, Save the Children,
the Department of Youth and Community Services, and
AmeriCorps volunteers, we were able to have an after-school pro-
gram in our small community of Chin le.

Our program is located at the Chin le Junior High School, our
local junior high school in our community. The center is available
to every youth during the critical hours of 3 to 7 p.m., 4 days a
week, Monday through Thursday, where we are able to serve hun-
dreds of youth every week. The youth attending our after-school
program confront many challenges indigenous to our rural commu-
nitiesthe remoteness of our community means that our
schoolbuses travel an average of 21/2 hours a day in severe weather
conditions including snow and mud, and the increasing gang vio-
lence and substance abuse.

Until we started the after-school program a year ago, there had
been no organized program planned for our young people during
the after-school hours, so we began to work with these entities to
begin an after-school program. Last year, with the help of Save the
Children, we were able to start a comprehensive after-school pro-
gram at the Chinle Center.

Our activities currently include tutoring, mentoring, cultural pro-
grams, recreation activities, computer literacy, family workshops,
parent, youth and community involvement workshops, parenting
classes, and summer programs.

Chinle is now a community partner of a nationwide initiative
launched by Save the Children called the "Web of Support." The
Web of Support initiative includes dozens of community-based
after-school programs located in urban and rural communities
across the country, whose three key objectives include providing
our youth with caring adults as mentors and tutors, ensuring them
of a place to go after school, and designing constructive activities
to engage and nurture them.

Our goal in Chinle and the Navajo Nation is to promote and in-
crease the positive development of children whom we serve in a
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safe environment with nurturing adults. Our people in the Navajo
Nation thank you for your continued leadership, Senator Dodd and
members of the subcommittee, in meeting the needs of our children
and our families in this great Nation. The legislation you are pro-
posing will.benefit many children in rural communities, including
the unique Native American community that we are representing
today.

Now it is my great pleasure to introduce a dynamic young man,
Eric Yonnie, from Chin le, AZ.

Mr. YONNIE. Thank you, Sharon.
Thank you very much, Senator Dodd, for allowing me to speak

on behalf of the k.ids from the Navajo Nation and other kids who
are in after-school programs.

My name is Eric Yonnie. I am 16 years old and a freshman at
Chink High School. My family lives in Chin le, AZ, and I am the
youngest of five children.

When I was 13 years old and in junior high school, I began to
get into a lot of trouble. My parents think education is very impor-
tant and both work in the education profession. But I was more in-
terested in what my siblings and my friends were doing than I was
in school work.

I began skipping and failing my classes. I had to repeat the
eighth grade. I would hang out with my friends at the local housing
projects during and after school, and eventually, my friends and I
began taking and selling drugs and getting into trouble with the
law.

The trouble I was ha4ing was not unusual for the kids in our
community. There was nothing to do and nowhere to go after
school. The nearest movies, skating rinks, bowling alleys, shopping
malls are at least an hour away from Chin le, and unless you took
the schoolbus home immediately after school, there was no way to
get anywhere until you were old enough to drive.

Then Ms. Jones began our after-school program with the help of
Save the Children. Ms. Jones asked to talk to me 1 day at school
and told me she wanted me to come by and check out the learning
center, so I did. She told me that I needed to get out of junior high
and catch up with my classes, and to think about my future.

I started to go regularly after school. Ms. Jones and other adults
volunteering at the center helped me with my homework, especially
math and science, which are now my favorite subjects. But it was
not the homework help I needed so much as a place where I could
concentrate with other kids around doing the same thing.

Before the center was open, if I did go straight home, I was most
often alone except for my grandmother, whom we took care of; no
one noticed what I did, and there was no one to talk to until much
later in the evening when my family would get home.

At the center, we do our homework with tutors for the first hour
and a half. Then we choose to do organized sports or arts and
crafts or take computer training. We also have family counseling,
which my parents and I participate in, and if you had been in the
kind of trouble with the law that I was in, the center will give you
counseling with adults who are trained to help you.

This fall, Ms. Jones asked me if I would be a tutor to the younger
kids at the center, because she thought I had become a good role
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model and because, I am proud to say, my grades were good
enough to meet the center's requirements for tutoring. I am in-
volved in a series of tutoring training where I learn about ways to
work with my peers.

In fact, when I started going to the center, I had a 1.5 grade av-
erage in junior high. This year, my first year of high school, my
grade point average rose to 3.5. I have perfect attendance at school,
and I am taking college preparation classes. Right now, my goal is
to go to an automotive technician school in Wyoming after I grad-
uate from high school.

Finally, I want you to know that I am the father of a baby boy.
I am taking parenting classes at the center and taking full respon-
sibility for my child and for his future. It is a big responsibility,
and part of what I want to do in helping others at the center is
to let them know, through my experience and my example, about
the great challenges and consequences of being a father at 16 years
old.

Thank you very much.
Senator DODD. Well, Eric, we thank you very, very much. Aside

from being here, which is very, very helpful, it is a remarkable
journey that you have been on in the last few years. And it is obvi-
ously wonderful to have someone like Ms. Jones, but you decided
to make some changes in your life, too, and without that process,
it just does not happen. So wanting to make the changes, and then
having a place where you can make the changesboth elements
are needed, and I am pleased to hear you say that.

And I am delighted that you are becoming a tutor. I think it is
terrific, because you can relate much more effectively than others
of us who are older can. Despite our good intentions, we have a
hard time reaching younger people. Because you can relate to them
more directly, you can have a more profound impact on their deci-
sionmaking process, so I am very pleased that you have done that,
and congratulations to you. It is very commendable. Again, I am
so glad you are here with us today.

Mr. YorasnE. Thank you.
Senator DODD. Chief, I loved your description of space aliens. I

think this is something that people all across the country need to
hear, that we are not talking about space aliens, we are talking
about our children and trying to make a difference in their lives.

What sort of reaction do you get in the community? You are a
relatively new chief of police. All of us in this area know Arlington
and know it well; it is a neighboring community here in Washing-
ton. Is that attitude reflected by your own officers, that you have
been able to detect so far, in Arlington? They are the ones on the
line every day. They are dealing with tough kids, and I can appre-
ciate from a personal standpoint when someone says, "Listen, I
have someone here who is just a hardened case, and you guys can
sit up there and talk about after-school programs and all this stuff,
but with all due respect, I have a problem here that has to be dealt
with by a juvenile justice system or a justice system." How do you
respond to some of those concerns when they are raisedand not
illegitimate concerns, I might point out.

Mr. FLYNN. Well, I am fortunate in a way. I learned upon arrival
here that sometimes Arlington is referred to as "the People's Re-
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public." From my standpoint, that is not a bad thing insofar as it
indicates a political will to consider alternatives other than incar-
ceration for social problems.

There is a supportive environment in Arlington County for
proactive initiatives involving youth. As a matter of fact, even as
we speak, there is a major effort on the part of the county board
to try to put together a youth initiative that is aimed not only at
preventing gang activity but at fostering positive alternatives for
kids at risk. It is a county-based, county-wide initiative, and it is
in the planning stages, and thy are being very assertive about it.

As to the issue of how to respond to the officers, the fact remains
there are hard cases out there. The best predictor of adult criminal
behavior is juvenile criminal behavior in that one extreme of the
juvenile delinquency spectrum is hardcore kid criminals who are
problems as youth, are bullies, are into trouble early and often, and
seem to be beyond our best efforts to help them.

But that is a small minority of the challenge. The bigger chal-
lenge is those kids who are at risk for being victims as well as
being drawn into the wake of the pseudo-leaders who, by misbehav-
ing publicly and often, sometimes attract adherence because they
are able to stand up to authority, they are able to espouse youth
values, negative as they may be, and become kind of role models
in some communities.

As I learned in Chelsea, and I see the same dynamics down here,
the kids who are most vulnerable to the blandishments of gangs
are the kids from the newly-emerging ethnic groups, the ones who
are most ill-at-ease in a new society, the ones who are most over-
whelmed by what they encounter and are therefore most vulner-
able to recruiting pitches which offer them cohesion, which offer
them peer support, which offer them mutual protection to the ex-
tent that they perceive that they need it. Some kids join gangs be-
cause they are afraid of the gang. I mean, it is not like rushing a
fraternity; it is like, Join us, or you are going to be sorry you did
not, sort of thing.

So that particularly with our young Asian communities and our
young Central American/Latino communities, this is an issue that
we can very much head off. We had a significant problem in Chel-
sea with a group called the Almighty Latin King Nation, which is
basically a prison-based Latino gang that is nationwide in its scope.
They made a major recruiting effort in our small city, and despite
what people expected, we were able to successfully as a community
working together resist that recruitment effort, and in fact, they
went away, which had not happened before. A key component of
that was the community trust that we were able to build up as a
police department working closely with the parents and explaining
to them just what this threat to their kids wasbecause it pre-
sented itself as a positive, ethnic pride-based organization.

But secondarily, there were a number of youth at-risk initiatives
already existing in our communityan outfit called ROCA, another
outfit called Choice Through Education, the Boys and Girls Clubs
that were very instrumental in what is known as the intervention
phase of gang disruption. Ideally, you want to prevent gangs from
forming through education, and there is a role for enforcement ac-
tivities when the cross the line, but the toughest part is interven-
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tion, and that requires knowing the names of these kids, knowing
who they are, where they live, knowing who their people are, being
able to reach out to their support network and pull them out of
gangs or pull them back from that precipice.

That is where I became a real fan of after-school activities. They
do make a difference, they do reduce the opportunity for gang ac-
tivity, and it is something that we are police chiefs generally great-
ly encourage and commend you for encouraging.

Senator DODD. That is terrific. That is a wonderful comment.
Ms. Kiefer, in regard to special needs children, I mentioned to

you briefly some of the questions I get from mayors in small towns
particularly, where the costs can be tremendous. There was a
mayor of one small town in Connecticut who talked about some-
thing like $100,000 for one child in special needs. In a small town
with a small budget and so on, that creates pressures, and it cre-
ated some hostility in that town with parents of children who did
not have special needs. And it is not that they are evilit is just
that they do not understand. It comes out of their pockets.

So that in my view, first of all, we need to live up to that com-
mitment. We provide about 8 percent of the funding for special
needs in this countrythat is, the Federal Government doesand
we promised 40 percent a long time ago and have never gotten
close to that. If we could get up to 40 percent, as we said we would,
I think we could alleviate a lot of those pressures that exist in local
communities.

I wonder what kinds of other obstacles you encountered in your
search to demonstrate how far we still have to go to adequately
take care of children with special needs?

Ms. KIEFER. Certainly, that is a very good question, because of-
tentimes, I would seek child day care and after-school care situa-
tions and would come across allotments of perhaps two openings
it was mainly twoand they were always filled with the same chil-
dren year after year after year. So it is very difficult, once your
child reaches the age of 5 or 6, to migrate them into a good, func-
tional day care system. That is why the Y was so good at accepting
and incorporating what my child needed along with all the other
children, and what a wonderful experience it has been for the other
children to build their character by being a part of helping my son.
That is such a rewarding and enriching experience for these chil-
dren, and I really think the programs that open up these openings
for special needs childrenI agree that it is very difficult, and
some children are more difficult than others even with special
needsthere need to be some incentives for those centers to in-
clude and incorporate these children.

In answering your question, I would say that the door is usually
very politely closed to me. "We do not have enough space." "Our
spaces are already filled." And as a parent, it is very difficult to
walk through the door of a day care situation or a child care situa-
tion and see people look at your child like, "Please, do not let him
come here." You can just read their faces, and it is hurtful to the
parents, but it is difficult, because for every five that turn you
down, there might be one.

For instance, I am already looking at options for summer pro-
grams now, and in the Nashville community, there is a total of
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nine available options to me. That is allnineand some of them
are only for severely handicapped children. And it is important to
mainstream these children and to include them in activities with
their age-appropriate peers and siblings.

Senator DODD. How much of it is a factor of education and train-
ing of the staff? Your son obviously has some unique and special
needs, and often, we find that the staff do not get adequate train-
ing, and it may just be daunting to take on a child with the level
of needs that your child has.

Ms. KIEFER. Exactly, and I think that that really needs to be ad-
dressed. Specialized training for the staff is very important, and
somehow we need to incorporate that, build incentives in there and
encourage people to do that.

I was speaking to someone in the audience earlier today, and
they asked me a similar question, and my response was that if
there are no incentives for these people to improve and take on
these additional challenges, they go to the easier jobs. They do not
want to take care of these special children; they just do not want
to do it.

The training definitely needs to be addressed, and the YMCA is
picking up that responsibility for me, which is one less thing I have
to do as a parent, not only subsidizing that for me but providing
it for me as well.

Senator DODD. Well, I am glad you found it. The YMCA is a won-
derful organization, and I know it has made a difference for you.

Eric, you had some very good testimony. If you could just tell me
what are the most important things you learned from being in the
center?

Mr. YONNIE. Confidence, for one, in myself; staying away from
peer pressure; learning to know right from wrong.

Senator DODD. Have your parents been involved with you
through this process?

Mr. YONNIE. Yes. Since I entered the program, they have been
helpful.

Senator DODD. That is great. Was that a very important factor?
That was a big part of it?

Mr. YONNIE. Yes.
Senator DODD. So they understood what was going on, too.
Mr. YONN1E. They finally understood.
Senator DODD. How about your older brothers and sisters?
Mr. YONNIE. My older brothers and sisters are doing pretty good

right now.
Senator DODD. Have they been helpful and supportive of you,

too?
Mr. YONNIE. Yes. They finally started getting helpful and sup-

portive.
Senator DODD. That is great. So you have a good family that is

helping out in all of this.
Mr. YONNEE. Yes.
Senator DODD. That is a big help. I think the word "confidence"

is a big word. I thought you might say some other things, but I
think that is a pretty good choice to list first having confidence in
yourself as a personconfidence to say no to drugs, confidence to
say no to alcohol and tobacco, confidence to go to work. That word
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really says it all, in a way, and I think you have got a lot of con-
fidence.

I am very impressed with your sense of direction, your sense of
purpose, and I expect you to become a great leader in the Navajo
Nation.

Mr. YONN1E. Auto mechanics.
Senator DODD. Auto mechanics is a pretty good choice, too. Given

the condition of our automobiles in this country, we could use you
very much, I would think.

Mr. YONNIE. Thank you.
Again, as I told the first panel, I could spend literally all after-

noon with all three of you. I am very impressed with the tremen-
dous work that all of you do.

Chief, it is a pleasure to hear you. I know that you are not alone
in this. I talk to my chiefs in Connecticut, who have been terrific
on these issues, and across my State, I meet with them quite fre-
quently and talk about the community policing efforts, which you
made reference to, the beat and the patrols.

Cynthia, you know you are not alone in this, and we are grateful
to you for coming today and sharing your story.

And Eric, again, we thank you and Sharon for being here.
I want to thank our staff. Caryn Blitz did a terrific job. Jeanne

Ireland does wonderful work, as well as Mandy Rossler, Mary Ellen
McGuire, Elena Da Silva, and Stephanie Monroe from Senator
Coats' staff, who has very graciously allowed me to chair this hear-
ing. It is unique to allow a Democrat to chair a hearing when the
Republicans are in control, so I did not offer any bills, I did not try
to cause any coups d'etat here in chairing the hearing today.

Senator Coats cares very much about the issue of after-school
care, and he was of major help to me on the Family and Medical
Leave Act when we drafted that and is deeply committed to seeing
us do something about after-school care, so I look forward to work-
ing with him and other members of the committee on this issue.

[The appendix follows.]
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APPENDIX

Testimony Before the United States Senate Sub-committee on Children and
Facoi lies/Committee on Labor and Human Resources

Senator Christopher J. Dodd, Chair
By Georgia State Senator Mary Margaret Oliver

Thursday, March 5, 1998

Chairman Dodd and members of the Committee:

My name is Mary Margaret Oliver. I am a State Senator from Georgia and I
appreciate this opportunity to speak to you about one of the most critical issues
facing the youth of my state and indeed, our nation: after-school care, or more to
the point, the lack of after school care programs.

I speak today on behalf of a half-million Georgia kids who need high quality, age-
appropriate and accessible after-school care; and on behalf of millions more
nationwide.

I speak today as a Georgia resident who is proud that we have stepped forward as a
national leader in after-school programs.

I also speak for parents, sometimes single parents, who cannot be at home for their
kids during the critical hours between 3:00 and 6:00pm.

Calling these three hours "critical" is not a rhetorical device to get attention. These
three hours are literally criticaL As numerous studies have demonstrated, they are
prime time for kids to get in trouble. Alcohol and drug abuse, adolescent
pregnancies, crimes committed In kids and crimes committed against kids, all
these occur in distributing disproportion between 3:00 and 6:00pm.

am sure you have heard or will hear before these hearings are concluded, from
many experts on children and adolescent issus. I am not one of those experts. 1

am, first, a concerned citizen of Georgia keenly interested in the youth of our State
and our nation, and second, a State legislator with the opportunity to help shape
and help baudlet me repeat thathcb fundprograms that address after-school
care issues.

Let me tell you briefly about some of the things we are doing in Georgia. Let me
tell you about a small program that should be big, about a local program that
should be national, about an exceptional program that should be the norm.

I am speaking of the "3:00 Project"

The "3:00 Project" is an initiative of the Georgia School Care Association
(GSACA), a private non-proftt organization working to meet the after school and
summer care needs of middle school students throughout Georgia.

The "Project" began in the winter of 1995 in three Georgia cities, with the help of a
S300,000 state grant that several of my colleagues in theGeorgia legislature and I
worked hard to secure. Now it has been expanded to ten cities including Macon,
Athens, Savannah, Decatur, Atlanta, Columbus, Americus, Albany,Cordele and
Statesboro.
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Funded by state grants and various non-profit foundation, the '3:00 Project" is
cun-ently operating after-school programs in 17 middle school and serving over
1,000 student per year.

The success of the "3:00 Project" is directly related to a unique curriculum of
adult-supervised, age-amropriate activities in four key areas:

Community Service Learning - where youth are provided structured
opportunities to "connect" with their communities through serving at
local food beaks, cleaning streets and public area, helping at senior
citizen center and similar activities.
Academic Enricbment - where students are tutored and participate in a
variety of exercises and activities to strengthen academic achievement.
Socialization/Recreation - where young people are provided
opportunities to learn and practice social skills in a safe environment
through a variety of athletic and recreational activities.

Communication Strategies - where students interact in small groups to
learn rules, practice managing differences and similar activities in order
to develop successful interpersonal skills.

While it is impossible to document the bad things that did not happen to
participating kids because of the "3:00 Project," a comprehensive evaluation
completed last Spring showed that participants overwhelmingly believed they were
safer, and parents agreed. School attendance improved across the board, and
majority of the students earned better grades. Finally, parents and teacher reported
fewer behavior problems, more cooperation with adults and a marked improvement
in following rules.

Thanks in great measure to the demonstrable success of the "3:00 Project," and
again with the help of several colleagues, I was able this past session to get through
the Georgia Legislature a SI million appropriation as "seed money" to develop
new after-school programs focused on middle school age children.

The success of the "3:00 Project," ladies and gentlemen, is the good news.

The bad news is that for every child we are helping in Georgia, there are ova 100
we cannot help. And that, despite the fact that Georgia is a national leader in after-
school programs and initiatives.

Inadequate funding, of course, is a key limitation. But of equal importance, and
perhaps a prime cause of inadequate funding, is the absence of a national policy on
after school care and relates issues. Without a comprehensive national policy,
what we have is disjointed, uncoordinated and inadequately flinded programs and
initiatives scattered through the Department of Education, the Department of
Health and Human Services, and the Department of Justice.

I am encouraged that this policy vacuum has been noticed and that the national
dialogue concerning after-school care has reached the White House and the
Congress.

President Clinton's inclusion of $40 million in the current federal budget to fund
the 21' Century Learning Center program (up from a minuscule $I million in
previous years) is a significant step forward, and testifies to the growing
seriousness with which the President and the Congress view this issue.
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And, of course, Senator Kennedy's introducnon of the American After School Act
a few days ago gives additional and encouraging evidence of Congressional
interest and concern.

As you move this process forward, as you gather evidence and information and
recommendations from across the United States, T respectfully urge you to consider
the following as part of the framework for the work to come:

We need to develop a national consciousness of after-school care as an integral
part of a complete education for our children.

We need to document the issue and the need for these programs with solid, well-
funded research to serve as the basis for everything else we do.

We need to recognize that funds dedicated to after-schoolcare programs represent
an investment, not just in the future of our children, but in the present peace, safety
and quality of life of our families and our communities.

And we need to forge a national policy that will guide a comprehensive effort
involving national, state and local governments as well as the private sector, to
develop and implement mandatory, not discretionary, after-school and related
programs.

Day in and day out, those of us in public life hear about conditions in our cities, in
our school, in our neighborhoods that place our youth at risk. I submit to you that
this often-heard phrase "youth at risk" is never more true than every working day,
all across America, between the hours of 3:00 and 6:00pm.

I thank you for the attention you are giving this critical issue and for the
opportunity to add my voice to those who speak for our children.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF JANET FRIELING

My name is Janet Frieling. I am the Associate Project Director for School's Out

ConsortiumA'WCA in Seattle, Washington. School's Out is a community partnership

organization dedicated to improving quality and promoting professionalism in

out-of-school time case programs throughout Washington State. The majority of my job

focuses on training and amenising 25 professionals who provide 3.600 hours of quality

enhancement training and technical assistance either directly in programs or at community

workshops. In addition. School's Out works very closely with our local community

college to ensure that the needs of school-age care professionals are being addressed in

college based or neighborhood classes.
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I welcome and am honored at the opportunity to address this Senate panel OD such an

important topic. I would like to thank each of the members here today for allowing me this

time to speak:Ile recent focus on this very important issue is welcomed by everyone in

this field. Program directors, staff parents and the children and youth we serve have been

waiting for this national focus for a long time.

School-age care programs provide supervision, guidance, and activities for children and

youth ages five to fourteen in their out-of-school time. These programs operate in urban,

tural and suburban t;o01/111111iliCS, sClvt diverse populations, and operate unner a wide

%piety of aumices. including public schools. community centers. churches. YWCA's.

YMCA s. Cooperative Extension Services, libraries, community colleges. and other

not-for-profit agencies and child care centers. These programs serve as violence

prevention strategies in communities, ensure that parents can work without the worry their

child's safety, and provide youth development to ensure that our children's future is

bright.

With spring just around the corner. I would hie to ask each of you to imagine for just a

moment a beautiful flower garden. Now, at first glance. you see beautiful blooming

flowers of many varieties. These flowers represent the many types of programs that serve

children and youth ages 5-14 during their out-of-school hours. As with the flowers in any

garden, there are many types of programs designed to meet the many needs of the children

and families they serve.

Now, in some of areas of the garden. imagine that there are very few flowers due to a lack

of attention to this area of the garden. This is true in tbe field of school-age care as well

because not all communities have resources to offer families the opportunity to attend

quality programs.

Think for a moment about all the things it takes to keep such a garden blooming

throughout thc year. Water. stm, qualit) soil, and fertilizer ate all needed, but these ate
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things that at first alance. a visitor may not ice. Likewise. to keep school-age care

programs flourishing all year long, maay different components must be in place. Programs

must be accessible to families in their neighborhoods, meet specific needs of the families

they serve, be of high quality and be affordable for families to access. Quality programs

will utilize a variety of resources to ensure that the costs remain in the budget of the

families they serve. in addition, a quality program will have well trained staff who can

keep it growing and blooming to even greater potential.

I have been asked to speak about the training component and Mare with you a model that

we have developed in Seattle. School's Out Consortium and our many community

partners have found an effective training model that is delivered to staff in a variety of

different methods. As in the garden analogy, it takes maoy things working to -grow"

quality programs, and many of those things are not visible to parents, the community, and

policy makers, but are critical to ensuring that the children in the program have the highest

quality of program to anend during the 80% of hours that children and youth are not in

school.

Realizing that the staff in the programs are of diverse ages, backgrounds, experience

levels, and commitment, School's Out Consortium has found that the most effective way

to proide training is by offering many different cnoicrs and opportunities for protection&

development.

In the on-site training model, trainers are matched directly to a program. "these trainers

spend anywhere from 25-50 hours per year at the program site working with staff

modeling appropriate practices, working with the director to develop marketing or field

raising plans, linking the program to community resources, or strengthening a programs

cultural relevancy component. In addition, trainers help programs work to meet quality

standards, meet licensing requirements, or other Contract requirements This model has

-./

5 0
1



47
been utilized for the past seven years, and this comment from a conuouniry center director

sums up bow a recipient of the on-site training views this service delivery: " I don't whet

we would do without our School's Out trainer! She has helped us with everything from

rearranging our program space. to helping us better serve a population of kids that

includes a high percentage of children with special needs. She is the greatest, and we

wouldn't be as high a quality of program without herr

In addition, School's Out trainers have helped programs in the national pilot program for a

national accreditation system. Their help enabled programs to participate in a more

thoughtful and strategic way than programs without a support system. This system is

about to be launched as the first ever school -age care specific accreditation system by the

National School-age Care Alliance.

The community workshop allows School's Out Consortium to provide professional

training to a wider audience on topics that are more universal to staff working in

out-of-school time care programs. Workshops have covered such topics as volunteer

recruitment, behavior management, programming for older youth, how to incorponne

anti-violence and anti-bias practices into their programming, bow to provide culturally

relevant programming, and a variety of other more global topic areas. This method

centres that staff have seVeral opportunities throughout the year to learn from a variety of

professionals, network with other staff who share common concerns and issues, and learn

the latest techniques in program improvement. This continual delivery methods also

underlines the importance of a continual development of one's skills sad Imowledge.

The Seattle MOST Initiative, a national initiative led in Seattle by School's Out in

partnership with Child Care Resource and Referral, Seattle Central Community College,

and the City of Seattle has improving program quality as one of its top goals. Seattle was

one of three cities in the nation to participate in the MOST/runanve. To that end, a
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mentor project was developed with Seattle Community College to provide professional

development opportunities for staff and to increase their career options. Each candidate

was paired with an appropriate mentor for a one year program to gain valuable

experience, lmowledge and skalls from someone who has worked in the field at leas 2

years. This program has had tremendous result& A recent evaluation done on this

particular project reported that 79% of the =dents reported lmowing a "great deal afier

the emanate& One person sated: " h is always bard to feel like my work is respected by

the cortinninity as a whole. but this program improves my outlook somewhst because of

the chance to share and relate with other people in the profanes." Another stated that the

program made him feel fike he was part of something bigger than his daily rounne, and

that the program helped him see how to improve their own program

In additimato the mentor project. the MOST Inmanw helped Seattle Central Community

College (SCCC) establish the firs School-age Children Youth and Families Focus areas

with the college's Child and Family Study program. Three courses were offered for three

years to a row and resolted in over 179 students gaining the appropriate skills to work

with echool-age children and youth. In the evaluation on the SCCC Courses, a resounding

82% feh that their panicipation in the classes affected their person' perception of self-

wonh as a care provider and that 413% had a greater awareness of school-age care as a

career. Indeed, one of the greatest challenges in this field is the high turnover rate. If these

panicipants felt they had other opportunities within the field, the turnover rate may soon

tan SO deans& Staistimshow that the highest Smithy vegans have staff thst ae well

compenated and rands a the petition far long periods of tints. Statistics thew this titis

enures that childrea and youth have positive arias adult role models. This Is the end

malt that ail of us would like to see la Seattle ad chentora unwise country.

is addition to the college elms, contumely workshop& and on-site training, Schoel's

Ow Cannata provides mess to a macaw lending library thr both programs and
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Statement of Senator Boxer
Testimony before the Sub-Committee on Children and Families

Hearing on After School Care
March 5, 1998

10:30 a.m., SD 430

I am pleased to testify today about after school programs, and I want to thank the
committee for its diligence in exploring this important issue.

Today, I will address two aspects of after school programs. First, why should the
Federal Government care about after school programs? And second, what might these
programs look like?

Millions of hard-working American families deal with child care issues every day.
Arranging for child care in the after school hours can be particularly challenging. In many
families, both parents or the sole parent work outside the home and many children don't
have a safe, supervised place to go after school, before their parents return home from work.

Todey's youth face far greater risks than did their parents and grandparents.
According to the Federal Bureau of Investigation, youth are most at risk of committing
violent acts awl being victims of violent crimes after 3 p.m., when they are not in school.
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Over 170 of the nation's leading police chiefs, sheriffs and prosecutors, and the

president of the Fraternal Order of Police, have signed a statement urging public officials to
"[p]rovide for all of America's school-age children and teens, after-school programs, and
access to weekend and summer programs that offer recreation, academic support and
community service experience." They state, "no one knows better than we that the most
important weapons against crime are the investments which keep kids from becoming
criminals. . .." Los Angeles Police Chief Bernard Parks has said, "Police leaders know
America's commitment to putting criminals in jail must be matched by its commitment to
keeping kids from becoming criminals in the first place."

Because juvenile crime peaks at the close of the school day, we need to give children
a safe and supervised place where they can use those hours to their best advantage. Our
children deserve much more than custodial care.

To address this, last June I introduced the After School Education and Safety Act (S.
882). This bill would authorize $50 million for each of five years to support the creation and
development of as many as 500 after school enrichment programs nationwide for
kindergarten, elementary and secondary school aged children. My bill would hetp schools
expand their capacity to address the needs of children during these critical hours.

know that severai bills have been Introduced that address after school programs io
some deuce. and I am committed to working with my colleagues to pass after school
lezislation this session. Let me. therefore, describe some of the key components of my bill as
a springboard for discussion of this issue.

Under my proposal, teachers and parents would work with community representatives
to design programs that meet local needs. Schools receiving grants under this bill would
develop programs with at least two of the following activities: mentoring programs; academic
assistance; recreational activities; and technology training. Schools would also have the
option of offering any of the following: drug, alcohol, and gang prevention programs; health
and nutrition counseling; and job skills preparation. This broad framework provides schools
flexibility and also ensures that children and teens are engaged worthwhile activities.

In addition to giving our youth safe and productive activities in the after-school hours,
school-based programs will encourage school districts to fully use a significant and now
under-used asset the school buildings themselves. Under this bill, activities could also
occur in a public facility designated by the schooL They're our buildings, so let's use them
to benefit our children.

Several successful after school programs now exist, and they can serve as models for
other school districts. In Los Angeles, the LA's BEST after school program exemplifies how
cities, school districts, and the private sector can develop partnerships to create such programs.
Children participating in this program and in the Sacramento START program have shown
significant improvement in their grades and greater enthusiasm for school.

Another excellent after school program is the UCLINICS program, where students at
the University of California teach computer skills to grade school students, resulting in
improved reading and math skills for the children. The Santa Ana Boys and Girls Club
collaborates with the elementary school across the street from it, with the University of
California, Irvine, and with a neighborhood association to provide many activities, including
early literacy and science. These are just a few models. There are many, many others.

Mr. Chairman, the best investment we can make in this country is in our children. I

urge my colleagues on this committee to consider this legislation as a framework for action
and join me in making after school a safe and productive time for our nation's children.

I am proud to.speak out on this issue and to fight to ensure that our nation's children -
- the future of our country have quality care in the critical after school hours.

Thank you.
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TESTIMONY OF JAMES HORNE

My name is James Home, I reside at 170 Red Oak Street. Bridgeport, Connecticut and I
am a life long resident of Bridgeport. 1 would like to thank the committee and Senator
Dodd for the opportunity to address this distinguished body, and inform to you about an
innovative public-private partnership involving school facilities as sites for after-school
and summer programs.

As a resident of Bridgeport I have been a longtime advocate for children in our
community. My efforts have included volunteer service and oversight as a board member
for several organizations including the Bridgeport YMCA, and Inner City Children's
Center (a Headstart program). Additionally, I am Founder and President of the Bridgeport
Youth Coalition, which is an organizstion committed to providing positive activities for
children between the ages of 6 and 16. 1 am also serving my third four year term as a
member of the Bridgeport Board of Education. Through my involvement in these
organizations, I have had the opportunity to help improve children's chances for success.
The economic challenges that have confronted our city have stifled our community's
ability to assist and support youth as they confront the increased violence and
proliferation of drugs and crime in their neighborhoods. The City of Bridgeport has faced
serious problems in an economy with a shrinking employment base and generation after
generation of welfare recipients. Now, with the inception of welfare reform, parents and
primary care givers are finding it increasingly difficult to ensure that the young people in
their care will have safe places to go after school and during the summer months.

In the eariy 1990's, communities all across the city struggled with the dilemma of how to
support and nurture their children. With a shrinking city budget and limited state funding
the challenge was to create additional programs to serve the needs of our children. We
met the challenge by creating the Bridgeport Youth Coalition. The idea was to create an
organization that could coordinate local youth service providers, city government and
small businesses into a funding collaborative to support the needs of youth in the North
End of Bridgeport. Our goal through the program was to enhance the outcome and
performance of the children. My role as founder was to be the advocate and fundraiser
for Bridgeport Youth Coalition. One of the biggest problems was finding a facility in the
community. We wanted to encourage community and parental involvement, as well as
avoid transportation costs that would be incurred with a site further away.

During that same time, the city began to explore ways to utilize our 26 school buildings
more effectively and efficiently for our young people. Since the school buildings are
strategically located around the city, and services such as electricity, heat and security are
already supported by the existing city budgets, it made extending the hours that schools
are open seem like a cost effective and feasible solution to our problem. In 1992 the city
created a community based after-school program called the Lighthouse. This program
offers extended hours at 12 school sites. The services are provided by outside community
organizations such as local colleges, YMCA, and the Boys & Girls Clubs. The Bridgeport

Y.)uth Coalition, which is the only ,...rass roots organization. was an

pro%;de services at two elementary szhools in the North End.

The Lighthouse program hours are from 3:00 - 7:00 p.m. Services provided during those
hours included tutoring, arts & crafts, recreational programs, and computer training. Its
primary objective is to offer young people a safe place to be after school. We serve 2,500
young people. The attachments that I have provided will give you a detailed look at the
program file that was produced by various Lighthouse programs in the community.
Bridgeport has demonstrated that these services have successfully decreased students
behavioral problems and reduced juvenile delinquency.
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The Bridgeport Youth Coalition has used its funding from the Lighthouse program to
serve more than 500 young people in the North End of the city. It has also allowed caring
adults to interact with the children in a structured environment. During our five years of
existence; we have served well over 2,000 young people and employed more than 100
adults in the community. However, have faced several challenges along the way. The
first was gaining acceptance from the city and established youth service providers. There
was a lot of talk about our lack of experience and expertise in serving youth, but the
Bridgeport Youth Coalition overcame that barrier. Since we were from the community
we knew firsthand the needs of our children and were able to create programs that
addressed those specific needs., Our second obstacle was the management of funds in the
administration of the organization. Initially, we depended upon the city to provide
assistance, but in a short period of time we were ,,ble to support our own payroll and
other associated administrative functions. .We are now able to focus our attention on
other issues such as programing for at risk teens, job training, and collaboration with
other community organizations.

In addition to the community programs of the Bridgeport Youth Coalition there are
dozens of youth service organizations providing programs at the IS Bridgeport school
sites. Our programs now range from "3 to 6" model to extended day and evening
programs running until 9:00 p.m. We also have been able to provide several programs
that are open all day Saturday. We hope to continue the expansion of the Lighthouse
program so that every child in the City of Bridgeport has the opportunity to take pan. We
would also like to address the needs of students requiring special services, specifically
students with learning and physical disabilities.

In closing, I would like to thank this committee for giving me the opponunity to make
this presentation. I hope that I have provided you with some additional insight on the
importance of providing safe places for young people in a caring environment I must
stress in closing, that the success of the Bridgeport Youth Coalition and the Lighthouse
program is primarily due to the strength of community public- private partnerships.

STATEMENT OF EDWARD A. FLYNN,

CHIEF OF POLICE, ARLINGTON, VIRGINIA

on behalf of Fight Crime: Invest In Kids

March 5, 1998

My name is Edward A. Flynn, and I am the Chief of Police in Arlington, Virginia. I

speak today on behalf of FIGHT CRIME: INVEST IN KIDS, a national anti-crime

organization led by police, prosecutors and crime survivors. From communities of all

sizes and all corners of the map, we crime fighters and victims are saying: Our

country's most powerful weapons against crime are the programs that help all

children get the right start in life quality child care for pre-school kids and after-

school programs to give school-age kids an alternative to unsupervised afternoons

that too often involve teen drug use and juvenile crime.

Every day, my officers and police officers across the country work to make sure

dangemus criminals are behind bars where they belong. But we've seen too much to

think that we can win the war on crime with more police and more prisons alone. In

my 27-year police career, I have been chief in three jurisdictions: one prosperous

suburban town, one desperately poor inner city, and now a socially and economically

diverse county. One thing has remained constant in all three jurisdictions: regardless

of race, ethnicity or class, our children are most vulnerable to temptation and to crime

in the hours between 300 p.m. and 8:00 p.m. We owe it to their safety and to ours
'tr; - r.'" e. -to act on.our knoWlenge qtkoft.
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If we did not vaccinate our children against polio, we would have a polio epidemic.

Until we start vaccinating our kids against crime by supporting proven, high-

quality child and youth development programs to fill their out-of-school time with

positive, constructive and supervised activities that grow their brains and their values

we will be stuck in the crime epidemic that each day takes the lives of scores of

innocent Americans.

THE AFTER-SCHOOL HOURS: PRIME TIME FOR VIOLENT JUVENILE CRIME

According to FBI data compiled by the National Center for Juvenile Justice and presented

last fall to Attorney General Janet Reno, the peak hours for violent juvenile crime are from
3:00 p.m. to 6:00 p.m. In fact, the first hour otter the end of school is by far the most vioient of !he

day: Violent juvenile tnpies in that hour. Nearly half occurs by S:00 p.m., and fully two-thirds occurs

during the nine hours between 2:00 p.m. and 11:00 p.m.

Youth development programs including before- and after-school, weekend and summer programs

are proven to dramatically reduce the surge of crime we see in the after-school hours today. They

are also proven to give kids skills and values like respect, responsibility, hard work and

community service that help them grow up to be the good neighbors we want them to be, instead

of the criminals we fear they might become. Their impact is immediate and powerful. For example:

A study in a public housing project starting an after-school program compared juvenile

arrests with those in another housing project providing only minimal recreational services.

The number of juvenile arrests plummeted 75 percent in the months following inception of the

after-school program, while they were increasing by 67 percent in the comparison project.

A study of Big Brothers/Big Sisters' carefully-designed mentoring program by Public/Private

Ventures showed that the 10- to 16-year-olds randomly assigned to receive a trained mentor

were only about half as likely to begin illegal drug use or to hit someone as those randomly

assigned to the control group.

A study of the Quantum Opportunities Program which offers at-risk high-schoolers a

program of counseling, academic and life-skills support, community service and financial

incentives found that participants randomly assigned to participate in the program were

less than one-quarter as likely to be convicted of a crime during the high-risk high school years

as those in a control group. In other words, denying kids these services The impact on crime

was virtually immediate. Programs like Quantum Opportunities show what can happen when

after-school enrichment activities are integrated with in-school help for at-risk youngsters.

To put it another way: Denying and after-school program to kids in the housing project study

quadrupled the risk they'd be involved in criminal behavior. Denying kids access to services like the

Quantum Opportunities Program's multiplied by four times the likelihood that they would be

convicted of a crime while in high school. Denying at-risk teens and pre-teens a trained mentor

doubled or tripled the likelihood that they'll start using drugs. When kids don't have access to

quality programs in their out-of-school time, we all pay the price in lives and in fear.

These and other studies are described in more detail in the report Quality Child Care and After-School

Programs: Powetful Weapons Against Crime, released last month by FIGHT CRIME: INVEST IN KIDS.
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.After-school programs do more than prevent crime. Quailty school-age programs have special

importance for low-income youth, especially those growing up in neighborhoods where "hanging

out" means being exposed to widespread negative influences from older youth and adults. Studies

show that when they get quality after-school programs these youngsters learn to be more

cooperative, get along better with others and handle conflicts better, read more, participate in

more academic activities, and have better grades and school conduct than kids who don't have

access to after-school programs.

Participants in the Quantum Opportunities Program were SO percent more likely to graduate from

high school on time, and more than twice as likely to go on to post-secondary schooling.

It is time that America made sure all children, and especially the children most at-risk, have access

to quality after-school programs that can steer them dear of crime and build them into contributing

citizens instead. As the Carnegie Council on Adolescent Development observed in its report on

youth development programs, "risk will be transformed into opportunity" when we provide young

people with the out-of-school youth development programs that can turn "their non-school hours

into the time of their lives."

LAW ENFORCEMENT LEADERS OVERWHELMINGLY SUPPORT INVESTMENTS IN KIDS

If you don't believe the studies, ask the law enforcement leaders who spend every day on the front

lines. In a Northeastern University poll, when police chiefs nation-wide were asked to rank the long-

term effectiveness of a number of possible crime-fighting approaches, the chiefs picked "increasing

investment in programs that help all children and youth get a good start" as the "most effective"

crime-prevention strategy nearly four-to-one over "trying more juveniles as adults" or even "hiring

additional police officers." And ninety-two percent' of police chiefs agreed that "America could sharply

reduce crime if government invested more" in after-school programs and quality care for pre-schoolers.

Police know we'll never be able to win the war on crime with just more arrest or tougher sentencing or

bigger prisons. That's why more than 200 police chiefs, prosecutors, crime victims, and the leaders of

two of America's largest police officer organizations issued a Call for Action last month, urging

Congress and state legislatures to provide enough funding to ensure that while parents,are at work, all

children in America get the quality child care and after-school programs proven to help them get the

right start in life and stay on track through their school-age years.

That same call was adopted two weeks ago by the Major Cities Chiefs organization. The Major

Cities Chief represent 49 of America's largest metropolitan areas, and they don't often pass

resolutions. But last month they voted to call for public policies supporting quaiity

child care and after-school programs for all kids.

POLICY IMPLICATIONS

Nation-wide, each day's final school bell starts more than 5 million latchkey kids on an

unsupervised afternoon that too often involves crime, gangs, drugs and teen-age sex. The results

are tragic... and avoidable.
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From a crime-prevention perspective, it is critical to provide after-school services in high-crime

areas. All of America's children should have access to quality programs in the before- and after-

school hours, during the summer and on weekends but priority one must be making sure that

these programs reach the kids who are most at-risk of criminal behavior.

We believe it is critical that, as a first step, Congress propose funding increases in mandatory

spending over the next five years of at least $5 billion for after-school programs and youth

development programs designed to help school-age children learn the values and skills of good

citizenship and personal achievement. Supported programs should include a range of activities

including recreation, academic enrichment, the arts, and community service.

This amounts, while it still fall short of meeting America's crime-prevention need, would represent

one of the most powerful steps Congress has taken towards closing our gapingcrime prevention

deficit the penny-wise, pound-foolish shortfall in support of quality child care and after-school

programs for kids that now endangers every American.

Speaking for myself and my colleagues in law enforcement, I should also emphasize this point

Increases in after-school care for school-age youth should not come at the expense of quality

care for infants, toddlers and preschoolers. Investments in children during the crucial

developmental years before kindergarten are also powerful weapons against crime. Studies have

shown that denying at-risk toddlers quality child care may multiply by up to five times the risk

that they will become chronic law-breakers as adults, and by up to ten times the risk they will be

delinquent at age 16.

To protect America's public safety, Congress should also increase mandatory spending over the

next five years by:

at least an additional $TO billion for Head Start, so that the program can expand to serve

more eligible children, can provide full-day and year-round care for more of the eligible

children who need it, and can maintain and further strengthen its quality;

at least an additional SF, billion for Early Head Start or other quality programs for children

under three; and

at least 520 billion for the Child Care and Development Block Grant to increase the

accessibility and quality of child care for children from families making less than 85 percent

of median income.

We also urge that tobacco tax revenues be used to provide secure funding to meet America's child

care and after-school needs before they are called upon for other purposes.

As I mentioned above, the public's safety absolutely requires that quality child care and after-

school programs reach not only middle-class children and youth, but also those from lower-income

families who are most at-risk of being lured into criminal activity. While tax credits for working

families can be valuable if they are balanced with other strategies, they are not likely to do enough

by themselves to make quality child care accessible to families making less than 85 percent of
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median income. A plan which fails to assure that those youngsters get the right start would miss

the most critical public safety need in the child care and youth development area, throwing away

an anti-crime weapon we cannot afford to discard.

SUMMARY

For those of us who fight crime every day, the once-quiet crisis in child care is now loud, pervasive,

and tragic. We hear it in the scream of our police sirens, rushing to another crime that never had to

happen. We hear it in the cries of agony of thousands of crime victims and their families whose

lives are lost or shattered each year. We see it as yellow crime scene tape, body bags, and blood-

stained sidewalks on the nightly news.

The delivery of child care must take place not in Washington, D.C., but in our communities

through partnerships of schools, parents, businesses and community groups. Everyone knows that

But there is no more fundamental government responsibility than protecting public safety. To live up to

that obligation, the federal government needs to provide the funds that will enable every

community in America to have the after-school programs that cut crime and teach kids crucial

values and skills.

If there is one point in the discussion of child care that no American can afford to miss, it is
this if we want our own families to be safe, we all have a stake in making sure that every
working family has access to quality child care and after-school programs.

Congress needs to take a stand against crime 2 stand truly rous;, on crime by saying, 'We
will invest today, on the front end, by supporting the programs proven to give all children the right

start. Because we do not want to wait and spend much more in taxpayers' money, in citizens'
fear, and in our constituents' lives on those vulnerable children who become 'America's Most
Wanted' adults of tomorrow."

Mayor Thomas M. Menino
before the

Labor and Rumen Resources
Subcommittee on Families and Children

March 3, 1998

Good morning Mr. Chairman and members of the.Committee. Thank

you for giving me the opportunity to testi*, before you about the need for

increased after-school programming for our nation's schoolchildren. As co-

chairman of the U.S. Conference of Mayors Task Force on Public Schools, I

bring not only my own experience as Mayor of Boston, but the experiences

t.
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of other Mayors attempting to provide safe and structured places for

children to go after school.

In Boston, we have learned that after-school programming is one of

the most powerfhl crime and delinquency prevention tools that we have.

We have 30,000 teenagers who finish their school clay before two o'clock in

the afternoon. With nothing to do and no one to watch them, they are bound

to get into Trouble. The national statistics confirm this: juvenile arrests for

violent crime increase by 50 percent between 2:00 and 6:00 PM, and

research indicates that juvenile crime triples in the first how after school

ends for the day.

But just as children have the potential to get into trouble, they also

have the potential to flourish - when provided with positive afternatives,

safe and structured activities, and adults who care about their well being and

success. I know most young people will absolutely make the right choice

when given the chance. That is what brings me before you today - we need

to give more of our children more chances to succeed.

Finding the resources to provide quality programming to every child

in need is perhaps the most daunting task facing America's cities and towns.

In Boston, we are approaching the challenge with the same strategy

that Is at the heart of our juvenile crime prevention effort: effective

partnerships. Police, parents, clergy, neighborhood residents and merchants,

children and teachers have all worked together and share the credit for our

declining youth violence rates in Boston. Slow as we continue to expand our

after-school system, we have made sure that everyone is at the table. We

were fortunate enough in 1995 to be chosen by the DeWitt Wallace

Reader's Digest Foundation as one of three cities nationwide to develop an

infrastructure to support comprehensive after-school programming. We
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have learned over the past three years that effective partnerships build

quality programs.

The Carnegie Corporation has identified the elements of top-quality

programs that really help children move forward, academically and socially.

Parent involvement and youth leadership are at the top of the list. Providing

a mix of activities for youth is also important, because after-school time is

an opportunity to stimulate and challenge our children in ways that are

different from the regular school day. If we invest the resources and

mention that quality after-school programming demands, we will see the

results - not just in declining crime rates, but in improved academic and

social outcomes for our children. Linking after-school activities with

lessons learned during the school day will also help children achieve the

high standards demanded by local, state and national public school reform.

Finding the resources we need will be the ongoing challenge. In

January, I announced the Boston 2 to 6 Initiative to galvanize support for

increased after-school programming. Througn 2 to 6, the City will pay the

costs of keeping all of our public school buildings open in the afternoons.

We will also continue to provide funding so children of low-income

working parents can attend before and after-school programs, and we will

continue to support programming at our network of 43 Community Centers

throughout Boston. Finally, we are the only city in the counny to devote

Local Law Enforcement Block Grant funds to after-school programming for

the second year in a row.

We are doing all that we can, but we need a permanent source of

operating fUnds for these important programs. We are approaching the

private sector, and we are thinking creatively about other ways to access
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I applaud the federal government's atterition to after-school

programming, especially the America After School Act recently Introduced

by Senator Kennedy. The America After School Act will help cities and

towns expand thair programs, and ensure that after-school programming

becomes a key strategy for preventing juvenile crime and raising academic

achievement across the nation.

However, I must caution the committee, on behalf ofmy fellow

Mayors, that towns and cities should be allowed to build their after-school

systems in ways that work best for them. New legislation should not

mandate that public school buildings are the only appropriate sites for after-

school programming. We have many successful programs sited in the

Boston Public Schools, but we also have many successful programs in

churches, community centers, YMCAs and Boys and Girls Clubs. Each is

deserving of federal support.

We would also welcome the federal government's assistance in

helping to build professional recognition for the staff of after-school and

child care programs. Low pay, inadequate training and a lack of support

cause many talented people to leave the field, forcing programs to contend

with frequent staffing turnover and shortages. Quality programming

depends on talented teachers. We need to find ways to better reward these

iMportant people for their work.

I want to thank you again for asking me to testifj, here today. I

applaud Senator Kennedy and the members of the Committee for their

commitment to creating comprehensive after-school programs for youth. I
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look forward to working with you as you move forward to ensure increased

resources for these valuable programs.

Thank you.

The CHAIRMAN. With that, the subcommittee will stand ad-
journed.

[Whereupon, at 12:37 p.m., the subcommittee was adjourned.]
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